Asymmetric Photochemical Reactions in Solution

Yoshihisa Inoue

JRDC, Department of Material Science, Himeji Institute of Technology, Kamigori, Hyogo 678-12, Japan

Received November 25, 1991 (Revised Manuscript Received April 14, 1992)

Contents

Ι.	Introduction				
II.	Historical Background	742			
III.	Classification	743			
IV.	Direct Asymmetric Photochemistry with Circularly Polarized Light	744			
	A. Photodestruction/Production	745			
	B. Photoderacemization	747			
	C. Photochemical Asymmetric Fixation	749			
V.	Asymmetric Induction by Chiral Substituent	750			
	A. Photocyclization	750			
	B. [2 + 2] Photocycloaddition	750			
	C. Paternò-Büchi Reaction	751			
	D. Hydrogen Abstraction	752			
	E. [4 + 2] Photocycloaddition	752			
	F. Diastereomeric Photoequilibration	752			
	G. Photodeconjugation	753			
	H. Di- π -methane Rearrangement	753			
VI.	Asymmetric Induction by Chiral Complexing	754			
	Agent				
	A. Photopinacolization	754			
	B. Photocyclization	756			
	C. Photorearrangement	756			
	D. Photodeconjugation	756			
	E. Photoelimination	757			
	F. Geometrical Photoisomerization	757			
VII.	Asymmetric Photosensitization	758			
	A. Photosensitized Destruction/Production	758			
	B. Photosensitized Deracemization	760			
	C. Photosensitized Geometrical Isomerization	760			
	D. Photosensitized Cycloaddition/Dimerization	762			
VIII.	Enantiodifferentiating Fluorescence Quenching	763			
IX.	Asymmetric Induction in Chiral Solvent	764			
Χ.	Discussion	765			
XI.	Conclusions	766			
XII.	References				

I. Introduction

In contrast to the ever-growing asymmetric chemistry in the ground electronic state and the rapidly developing photochemistry, the interdisciplinary asymmetric photochemistry, which introduces the idea of enantio- or diastereodifferentiation into the reactions of electronically excited states or reactive intermediates derived therefrom, has not extensively been explored until recently, except for the pioneering works on the "absolute" asymmetric photochemistry induced by circularly polarized light. This is simply because the photochemical reactions involving highly energetic



Yoshihisa Inoue was born in Nara, Japan, in 1949 and now is an associate professor at Himeji Institute of Technology in Hyogo, Japan. He received his Ph.D. from Osaka University in 1977, working with Hiroshi Sakurai and Setsuo Takamuku on the direct and sensitized photochemistry of simple alkenes. After a short stay at the Institute of Scientific and Industrial Research as JSPS research fellow, he joined the faculty of the Department of Applied Chemistry, Himeji Institute of Technology in 1977 and launched the research on host-quest chemistry in collaboration with Tadao Hakushi. While on the leave, he spent one year (1978-79) as postdoctoral fellow at Columbia University, working with Nicholas J. Turro on singlet photosensitization and singlet oxygenation. He received the CSJ Award for Young Chemists in 1983. In 1985, he moved to the Basic Research Laboratory and then to the Department of Material Science, Himeji Institute of Technology in 1990, where he resumed the research on asymmetric photochemistry working with Akira Tai. He is now engaged in the PRESTO project of JRDC (1992–1994). His current research interests focus upon the molecular recognition in the ground and excited states, including mechanistic and synthetic organic photochemistry in the UV and vacuum UV region, physical organic chemistry, and hostguest (photo)chemistry.

excited states do not appear to be advantageous over thermal ones as a method for asymmetric induction, where a free energy difference of a few kilocalories per mole is sufficient to give >99% stereodifferentiation. Furthermore, the inter- or intramolecular interaction in the excited states has been believed to be weak and short-lived and also to be difficult to control. However, some recent studies have revealed that these apprehensions are not always realistic, and a high order of regio- and/or stereochemical control has been created in several categories of uni- and bimolecular photochemical reactions. In addition, photochemistry has an inherent advantage that the irradiation can be conducted in principle over a wide range of temperature without affecting the reaction mechanism, although the temperature effect in asymmetry photochemistry has only recently been recognized and demonstrated to be a versatile tool for controlling the stereochemical fate of the excited state. Increasing interest and understanding of the mechanisms and intermediates involved in the molecular recognition in the excited

state, as well as the conceptual considerations on the asymmetric chemistry, have also made a considerable contribution in developing a variety of methodologies for the photochemical asymmetric induction.

Asymmetric photochemistry in solution phase has already been reviewed briefly by several authors.¹⁻⁶ However, in spite of the recent advances in this intriguing field, the latest comprehensive review was written by Rau for Chemical Reviews in 1983,³ which includes a detailed description of the fundamentals and the definitions, as well as a survey of earlier works up to early 1982, of asymmetric photochemistry in solution. On the other hand, the solid-phase asymmetric photochemistry, in which chiral information is provided by the rigid environment, has also been investigated intensively in recent years, but this field has recently been reviewed from various aspects.⁷⁻¹³ In contrast to the considerable attention focused on the physical and chemical processes in the organized molecular assemblies like Langmuir-Blodgett assembly, micelle, and liquid crystal, the asymmetric photochemistry in these media has not been extensively investigated so far, but both old and relatively new results reported for the asymmetric photochemistry conducted in chiral liquid crystals are highly disappointing and has just been reviewed.¹⁴ Hence, the basic concepts described in the Rau's review³ or the asymmetric photochemistry in the solid phase or organized molecular assemblies will not be repeated here. We rather concentrate on the asymmetric photochemical reactions carried out in fluid solution. This review covers the literature available through the mid 1991.

II. Historical Background

As early as the late 19th century, Le Bel¹⁵ and, more explicitly, van't Hoff¹⁶ recognized the potential use of right- or left-circularly polarized light (r- or l-CPL) in photochemical reaction for the production of an excess of a particular enantiomer from racemic substrate. This idea gained a physical basis by the discovery of the isotropic circular dichroism (CD) by Cotton,^{17,18} who himself performed an attempted enantiodifferentiating photolysis of an alkaline copper tartrate solution with CPL to give no enantiodifferentiation,¹⁹ owing to the insufficient energy of the photon employed as demonstrated later by Byk.²⁰ After further unsuccessful efforts to verify the prediction of Le Bel and van't Hoff by Freundler,^{21,22} Guye and Drouginine,²³ Henle and Haakh,²⁴ Bredig,²⁵ Padoa,²⁶ and Pirak,²⁷ Kuhn and his collaborators²⁸⁻³³ reported the first unequivocal asymmetric photolyses in 1929-30, which were followed by the works by Mitchell^{34,35} and Tsuchida et al.³⁶

In sharp contrast to the unquestionable success in the enantiomer-differentiating photodecomposition of racemic mixtures mentioned above, the enantiofacedifferentiating photoadditions to prochiral compounds by excitation with CPL, though claimed to give optical activity in the irradiated solution by several investigators,³⁷⁻⁴⁴ lack the theoretical basis for asymmetric induction in the products, and indeed some of them were later revealed not to be reproducible.⁴⁵ Another type of CPL-induced asymmetric photochemistry, often called "absolute asymmetric synthesis", flourished in the 1970s; that is the conformational enantiomerdifferentiating photocyclization of various diarylethylenes to the corresponding helicenes studied by Kagan's^{46,47} and Calvin's groups,^{48–50} and the photocyclization of *N*-aryl enamimes by Kagan et al.⁵¹ Recently, Cavazza and Zandomeneghi⁵² reported a novel intermolecular asymmetric photocycloaddition of acetylenes to racemic cyclopentenones excited selectively by CPL. Earlier works in this field were reviewed by Henderson,⁵³ Tai et al.,^{54,55} Buchardt,⁵⁶ Kagan and Fiaud,² and Bonner.⁵⁷

For a long time, the direct asymmetric photochemistry with CPL has been related more or less to the origin of the optically active biomolecules in nature⁵⁷⁻⁶⁶ and therefore has not been taken seriously as a practical method for synthesizing optically active compounds in high optical yield.² Examining the anisotropy (g) factor of various ketones, Kagan and co-workers^{67,68} demonstrated that the optical purity (op) of the remaining substrate obtained upon enantiomer-differentiating photodecomposition with CPL can be increased up to 20-30%, but only after most (~99\%) of the substrate was decomposed. Recently, Nikogosyan et al.69,70 reported that the g factor is enhanced by more than 2 orders of magnitude in a two-photon process induced by the CPL irradiation using a high-intensity, shortpulse laser.

In 1965, Hammond and Cole⁷¹ reported the first asymmetric photosensitization with an optically active compound, which is a novel and attractive methodology to transfer and potentially multiply the chirality of an optically active sensitizer in the photoproduct through the photosensitization process, although the product's op was fairly low (6.7%) at that time. After several unrewarded attempts to improve the product's op and to materialize the true chirality multiplication through singlet or triplet photosensitization,⁷²⁻⁸¹ Inoue et al.^{82,83} and Kim and Schuster⁸⁴ have recently demonstrated that the product's op can be raised up to 40% in the photoisomerization and 15% in the photosensitized Diels-Alder reaction, respectively. These moderate op's were obtained by utilizing the intimate interaction in the exciplex or triplex intermediate. Unprecedentedly, an evident switching of product chirality was observed by changing the irradiation temperature in the enantiodifferentiating photosensitized isomerization of cyclooctene.^{82,83} The asymmetric photosensitization is one of the most intriguing and less explored, but promising, fields in the mechanistic and synthetic photochemistry.

Somewhat unexpectedly, the diastereodifferentiating photochemical reactions induced by built-in chiral auxiliaries or building blocks had not extensively been explored until the mid 1970s. Martin and coworkers⁸⁵⁻⁸⁸ investigated the diastereodifferentiating photochemical cyclization of diarylethylenes with chiral auxiliaries, which afforded the corresponding hexahelicene derivatives in 28% diastereomeric excess (de), while Green⁸⁹⁻⁹¹ studied the intramolecular [2+2] photocyclodimerization of polycinnamates of mannitol, erythritol, and their derivatives used as chiral auxiliaries giving rise to the optically active δ -truxinate of as high as 85% de.^{90,91} Since then, a number of diastereodifferentiating intra- and intermolecular photochemical reactions have been investigated very intensively. Typical examples include the photoequilibration of diastereomeric metal complexes investigated by Vagg and Williams, $^{92-97}$ and of diastereomeric spirocyclopropanes by Okada and Oda, $^{98-100}$ the [2 + 2] photocycloadditions of enones with olefins by Lange, $^{101-104}$ Demuth, 105 and Kaneko, 106 and the Paternò-Büchi reaction of ketones with olefins by Gotthardt and Lenz, 107,108 Jarosz and Zamojski, $^{109-111}$ and Scharf et al. $^{112-114}$ These diastereodifferentiating photoreactions, though inherently require a stoichiometric amount of chemically bonded chiral sources, afford the photoproducts of high de; the product's de often exceeds 90% $^{98,112,113,115-118}$ and may well be applied to the practical asymmetric syntheses.

Recently, Ninomiya et al.¹¹⁹ and Pete et al.¹²⁰⁻¹²⁹ proposed a new strategy of the photochemical asymmetric induction, in which the enantiodifferentiating photocyclization of enamides or the photodeconjugation of α . β -unsaturated esters is effected in the presence of hydrogen-bonding optically active compounds, affording the product's op up to 42% ¹¹⁹ or 91%.¹²⁸ Strictly speaking, these may not be included in the category of asymmetric photochemistry, since the enantiodifferentiation is considered to take place not in the excited state but through the complexation of a photochemically produced labile ground-state intermediate like an enol with an optically active complexing agent. However, this method may be regarded as an advanced modification of the asymmetric photochemistry in the optically active solvents interacting more or less specifically with the substrate in the ground and/or excited states.130-135

The broad spectrum of asymmetric photochemistry in fluid solution has been reviewed briefly by Kagan and Fiaud,² Griesbeck,⁵ Bonner,⁶ and Majima¹³⁶ or rather extensively by Rau,³ Jarosz,⁴ and Schreiber.¹³⁷

Asymmetric photochemistry in the organized assembly like chiral liquid crystal or in the aggregate or matrix of chiral synthetic or natural polymers like polypeptide or DNA appears to be of great interest and importance, but have not been studied so intensively. In spite of moderate efforts on the photochemistry in chiral cholesteric,^{138–141} mechanically twisted nematic,¹⁴² and smectic¹⁴³ mesophases, the product's op has not exceeded 1–2%. The asymmetric photochemistry in liquid crystal has been reviewed briefly in a general context.^{144,145} It has been quite recent that chiral polymers have been utilized as chiral media in the asymmetric photochemistry¹⁴⁶ and photobiology^{147,148} with moderate enantiomer differentiations.

As mentioned above, this review does not deal with the asymmetric photochemistry in the solid state, but some representative investigations and reviews are outlined below.

The solid-state asymmetric photochemistry of chiral crystals of achiral molecules, confusingly sometimes called "absolute" asymmetric synthesis, has been investigated intensely by Lahav's and Trotter/Scheffer's groups since the studies by Schmidt¹⁴⁹ on the photo-dimerization of crystalline alkenes. In the solid-state photochemistry, various types of asymmetric transformations can be carried out with high op near 100% in some optimized cases, although the rigid environment does not immediately mean such a high stereodifferentiation. Typical enantiodifferentiating photoreactions in pure or mixed chiral crystals reported so far include [2 + 2] cyclodimerization of aromatic ole-

fins,¹⁵⁰⁻¹⁵⁵ di- π -methane rearrangement of dibenzobarrelenes,¹⁵⁶⁻¹⁶¹ Norrish type II reaction of ketones,^{156,162-165} and polymerization of aromatic olefins.^{151,154,162,166,167} The diastereodifferentiating photoreactions of crystals of optically active compounds may be represented by the works on di- π -methane rearrangement of chiral dibenzobarrelenes¹⁶⁸⁻¹⁷⁰ and [4 + 4] cyclodimerization of 9-anthracenecarboxylates.¹⁷¹ This field has frequently been reviewed and discussed.^{9-12,162,172-177}

Extensive studies on the solid-state asymmetric photochemistry in chiral host lattice or inclusion complex of synthetic or natural optically active molecular host have also been reported. Apart from the radiation-chemical asymmetric polymerizations in the optically active host lattice of (-)-(R)-trans, anti, trans,anti,trans-perhydrotriphenylene¹⁷⁸ and deoxycholic acid,^{179,180} which were reviewed by Farina,¹⁸¹ various types of enantiodifferentiating photochemical transformations, including addition, cyclization, isomerization, Norrish type II reaction, and oxidation, have been executed, sometimes with nearly quantitative enantiomeric excess (ee), in the cyclodextrin cavity¹⁸²⁻¹⁸⁵ or in the host lattice of optically active deoxycholic acid,¹⁸⁶⁻¹⁹⁰ tri-o-thymotide,¹⁹¹ or Toda's "axle and wheel"type host molecule, and 1,6-bis(o-chlorophenyl)-1,6-diphenylhexa-2,4-diyne-1,6-diol.¹⁹²⁻²⁰¹ These reactions have recently been reviewed by several authors. 10, 13, 174, 202-204

III. Classification

In considering asymmetric photochemistry, both reaction medium and chiral source employed are the most important factors that determine the transfer mechanism of chiral information and practically the optical yield of photoproducts. Subsequently, the stoichiometry of chiral source to substrate and the mode of photoexcitation often become a matter of subordinate or inevitable choice. Thus, the asymmetric photochemical reactions are classified into several categories, primarily according to the phase and the chiral source as shown in Table 1.

In principle, asymmetric photochemical reactions can be performed in any phase from gas to solid, although all possibilities have not been examined experimentally. In practice, no attempts have been reported in the noncondensed phases like gas or supercritical fluid, although included in Table 1. This is probably because the product's op is not expected to be high, since the vapor-phase photolysis at a low pressure, where collisional deactivation is scarce, tends to produce a "hot" electronically excited state and then a ground state carrying excessive vibrational energy. In this aspect, the use of supersonic jet or supercritical fluid as a reaction medium may be worth examining.

Reported asymmetric photochemistry in fluid solution employs a wide variety of chiral sources shown in Table 1. Except for the absolute asymmetric photochemistry by direct irradiation with CPL, the chiral information is usually provided through some intra- or intermolecular interaction with an optically active substituent, complexing agent, sensitizer, or solvent. The absolute asymmetric photochemistry does not necessitate any chiral substance but requires at least one photon of r- or l-CPL per one substrate molecule, but

Table 1. C	lassified	Asymmetric	Photoc	hemical	Reactions
------------	-----------	------------	---------------	---------	-----------

phase	chiral source	stoichiometry	excitation mode	optical yield
vapor supercritical fluid	see below see below			no examples no examples
solution	circularly polarized light	1	direct	extremely low
	substituent	1	direct/sens	high
	complexing agent	<1	direct	moderate-high
	sensitizer	≪1	sens	low-moderate
	solvent	≫1	direct/sens	low
organized assembly	Langmuir-Blodgett assembly	>1		no examples
	micelle	>1		no examples
	emulsion	>1		no examples
	liquid crystal	≫1	direct	extremely low
	polymer aggregate/matrix	≫1	direct	low-moderate
solid	host molecule	1	direct	low-moderate
	host lattice	>1	direct	moderate-high
	crystal chirality	1	direct	high
	organic glass matrix	≫1	direct	low
	modified clay	>1		moderate
	modified zeolite	>1		no examples

gives an extremely low optical yield determined exclusively by the anisotropy factor of the substrate at the irradiation wavelength. The optically active substrate, possessing a chiral substituent as an auxiliary or building block, inevitably requires a stoichiometric amount of the chiral source, but in several cases, they can be transformed in high de by direct irradiation or photosensitization. An elegant and more chiral-sourceefficient modification of the chemically bonded chiral auxiliary is the use of a small amount of chiral complexing agent, producing an optically active product of moderate to high op. Another attractive methodology of much higher chiral-source efficiency is the photosensitization with a catalytic amount of optically active compound, where the chirality multiplication can readily be materialized, although the optical yields reported are not very high in most cases. The use of optically active solvents as a source of chirality is of very poor chiral-source efficiency, and results in low optical yields in the absence of specific solute-solvent interaction in the ground and/or excited states.

Molecular assemblies like monolayer, Langmuir-Blodgett assembly, micelle, emulsion, and liquid crystal, as well as polymer aggregates, are specifically interesting from the viewpoint of the excited-state molecular recognition in chiral organized environment which may be considered as a sort of loosened chiral crystal rather than isotropic fluid solution; the chiral-source efficiency is inherently low. However, only a limited number of attempts in some liquid crystals have been reported with extremely low optical yields, while low to moderate enantiodifferentiation has been achieved with polymer aggregates.

In the solid-state asymmetric photochemistry, the chiral information is transferred from the optically active host molecule like cyclodextrin, the host crystal lattice of optically active compounds, or the chiral crystal of achiral compounds to the guest substrate incorporated in the host cavity, lattice, or crystal. The reported optical yields are generally high in the solidstate asymmetric photochemistry. Low-temperature organic matrices can be used for the enantiomerdifferentiating photodecomposition with CPL of thermally unstable chiral compounds or conformers. Little is known about the asymmetric photochemistry in asymmetrically modified clay^{205,206} or zeolite. The asymmetric photochemical and photophysical processes in isotropic fluid solution are classified into the following categories by the physical or chemical chiral source employed: (1) direct asymmetric photochemistry caused by CPL, (2) asymmetric induction by chiral substituents, (3) asymmetric induction by chiral complexing agents, (4) asymmetric photosensitization, (5) asymmetric fluorescence quenching, and (6) asymmetric induction in chiral solvents.

IV. Direct Asymmetric Photochemistry with Circularly Polarized Light

The direct asymmetric photochemistry with CPL is believed to play a crucial role in the abiotic synthesis of optically active molecules in the nature. ^{6,60-62,64-66,207,208} The natural source of circularly polarized radiation and the possible mechanisms for the amplification of small enantiomeric excess generated in the initial asymmetric photolysis with CPL have also been discussed in considerable detail. ^{57,60,66,208} In this section, however, only the chemical aspects of the direct asymmetric photochemistry with CPL will be discussed.

Although all of the asymmetric photochemical reactions induced by the CPL irradiation are brought about through preferential excitation of one, over another, enantiomer, the reported photoreactions may further be divided into three categories, according to the type of the subsequent process in which the chiral center is destroyed, preserved, or apparently created or, more rigorously, fixed:^{3,56} (a) asymmetric photodestruction/production, (b) photochemical deracemization, and (c) photochemical asymmetric fixation.

The most important factor that determines product's op in any of these direct asymmetric photochemical reactions is the anisotropy or g factor, which was first defined by Kuhn^{31,32} as the relative difference of the molar extinction coefficients of an optically pure compound toward l- and r-CPL at a given wavelength:

$$g = (\epsilon_{\rm l} - \epsilon_{\rm r})/\epsilon = \Delta \epsilon/\epsilon \tag{1}$$

where $\epsilon = (\epsilon_1 + \epsilon_r)/2$ and therefore $0 \le g < 2$. In general, the g factors reported are well below unity, typically $<10^{-2}$, for many compounds like aromatics which possess fully allowed π, π^* transition(s) of large oscillator strength ($f \sim 0.5$) or $\epsilon (\sim 10^5 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1})$. By contrast,

Scheme 1. Asymmetric Photodestruction/Production



+ : electronically excited state

some carbonyl compounds, possessing a partially forbidden n, π^* transition of very small f (<10⁻³) or ϵ (<100 M⁻¹ cm⁻¹), show much higher g factors up to 0.25– 0.30.²⁰⁹⁻²¹² Since the g factor varies with wavelength as $\Delta\epsilon$ and ϵ do, the use of monochromatic CPL is desirable in the direct asymmetric photochemistry, otherwise the effective g factor should be calculated by averaging over the entire region of the irradiation wavelengths.

A. Photodestruction/Production

In the CPL-induced asymmetric destruction/production, each enantiomer of a racemic mixture of substrate is consumed photochemically at different rates, leaving the optically active unreacted substrate and simultaneously producing the optically active or achiral product(s). For this purpose, the following conditions are to be met: (a) irradiation is performed at a wavelength where the substrate's $\Delta \epsilon$ is not zero; (b) the substrate undergoes irreversible photochemical transformation(s); (c) each enantiomer does not interconvert thermally or photochemically; and preferably, (d) the product is transparent at the irradiation wavelength. As shown in Scheme 1, the photochemical asymmetric destruction/production can be treated as the independent, parallel unimolecular or bimolecular processes of (R)- and (S)-substrate (R and S), affording the achiral (P) or chiral (P_R/P_S) product(s). Although the concurrent asymmetric destruction and production is possible, in principle, via this method, usually the photoproducts were not identified and only the asymmetric destruction was discussed in most cases, except for some recent studies.

The asymmetric photodestruction of a racemic mixture, if observed, originates solely from the unequal extinction coefficients (ϵ_R and ϵ_S) for CPL of the (R)and (S)-enantiomers, which in turn afford the different rate constants (k_R and k_S) for the two processes. As formulated by Kuhn and Knopf,³² the optical rotation (α) of photolyzed solution, which is proportional to the differential concentration ($C_R - C_S$) if the product(s) are optically inactive, is expressed as a function of the extent of destruction (x):

$$\alpha = \Gamma(g/2)(1-x) \ln \left[\frac{1}{(1-x)} \right]$$
(2)

where Γ represents the rotation that would be observed in an equivalent optically pure substrate. Equation 2 indicates that the optical rotation of the photolyzed solution increases with the progress of decomposition, maximizes at x = 0.632 or 1 - 1/e (e = 2.718), and eventually fades out at the 100% conversion; the maximal rotation is given by $\alpha_{max} = 0.184g\Gamma$ at 63.2%conversion.³² Experimentally, the optical rotation α ,



madiation time

Figure 1. Enantiomer concentrations and optical purity (% op) of the remaining substrate as functions of the irradiation time corrected for decreasing optical density during asymmetric destruction (g = 0.67); $C_R = C_0 e^{-k_R t}$ and $C_S = C_0 e^{-k_S t}$ ($k_S = 2.0$; $k_R = 1.0$).

as a measure of $(C_R - C_S)$, is usually plotted against the irradiation period rather than the conversion to give a somewhat different curve, showing a maximum accompanied by tailing at the longer irradiation times, as exemplified abundantly.^{36,67,213-215} This irradiationtime dependence is a natural consequence of the independent first-order decrease of (R)- and (S)-enantiomers at different rates as analyzed kinetically by Kagan et al.^{67,216} and Rau et al.^{3,213,214} The time development of the enantiomer concentrations (C_R, C_S) is schematically illustrated in Figure 1 for a model system of $k_S/k_R = 2.0$ or g = 0.67.

Tsuchida et al.³⁶ gave a simple equation for calculating the maximal optical rotation during the asymmetric photodestruction. Rau et al.^{3,213,214} derived a more sophisticated but useful equation for evaluating molar ellipticity ([θ]) of any per se chiral, but difficult-toresolve, substrate by observing the development curve upon the CPL irradiation:

$$[\theta] = 1340\epsilon (\theta_{\text{max}}/\gamma A_0)^{1/2}$$
(3)

where ϵ is the molar extinction coefficient of the substrate, θ_{\max} is the maximum ellipticity observed during the irradiation, γ is the degree of circular polarization of the light used, and A_0 is the initial optical density of sample solution, all at the irradiation wavelength.

In their pioneering work on the g factor, Kuhn and Knopf³² further pointed out that, in sharp contrast to the conversion dependence of the observed α fading out at higher conversions, the op of the substrate surviving from the asymmetric photodecomposition increases rapidly as the reaction approaches the completion, as can be seen from the plot of op in Figure 1. Even with a substrate of g = 0.04, the op of remaining substrate is calculated as 2.0% at 63.2% conversion, 6.0% at 95% conversion, 20% at 99.995% conversion, and 76% when only 300 out of the Avogadro number (6.02×10^{23}) of the substrate molecules (one mole) are left in the solution.³² However, the possibility of kinetic resolution through this procedure had not been pursued for more than 40 years. In 1974, Kagan et al.⁶⁷ reported a high, but anticipated, op of 20% in the remaining camphor after 99% photodestruction of racemic camphor (g = 0.09 at 310 nm) by CPL irradiation; they later obtained trans-bicyclo[4.3.0] nonan-8-one (g = 0.24



Figure 2. Optical purity of remaining substrate as a function of conversion for some g factors (a) or as a function of g factor at some % conversions (b) in the CPL-induced asymmetric destruction of racemic substrate.

at 313 nm)^{210,211} of 30% op by this method.⁶⁸ They also derived an equation for simulating the conversion dependence of op of the remaining substrate for a given g:⁶⁷

$$x = 1 - (1/2) \{ [(1 + y)/(1 - y)]^{(1/2 - 1/g)} + [(1 + y)/(1 - y)]^{(-1/2 - 1/g)} \}$$
(4)

where x and y refer to the extent of decomposition or conversion and the op of the remaining substrate, respectively. In Figure 2a, the optical purity is plotted as a function of the conversion for some selected gfactors. From the plots, one can readily recognize that the g factor plays the definitive role in determining the product's op. It is interesting to point out that the conversion also plays another important role, the op increases with increasing g factor more rapidly at the higher conversions, as can be seen from Figure 2b.

Ever since the first experiment by Kuhn and Braun,²⁸ the direct asymmetric destruction has been conducted with a wide variety of compounds, illustrated in Chart 1 (in this review, bold/hashed wedges are used for optically pure compounds, while bold/hashed lines denote racemic or stereochemically unspecified compounds). The results are summarized in Table 2. Of these reactions, the photodecomposition of ketones afforded the best op's up to 30%,⁶⁸ owing to the relatively large g factors (~0.24) as well as the high conversion (99%). Thus, the search for a higher g factor is a logical consequence, but the highest g value hitherto reported is not very high: g = 0.30 for a twisted ketone



Figure 3. Optical purity as a function of irradiation time during photoenantiomerization upon irradiation with r- (solid lines) or l-CPL (dashed lines) starting with the initial enantiomeric compositions of pure R, racemic, and pure S (from top to bottom in each case).

tricyclo[4.4.0.0^{3,8}]decan-2-one.^{209,212} In this context, the small, but unambiguous, solvent effect upon the *g* factor of diphenylpyrazoline (16), which increases with increasing solvent polarity from 0.0614 in hexane to 0.0863 in acetonitrile,²¹⁷ may be used as a convenient tool for further enhancing the product's op in the direct asymmetric destruction.

Another possibility is the simultaneous operation of asymmetric photodestruction/production and photoderacemization in the same direction. This strategy was examined both experimentally and theoretically by Cavazza et al.²¹⁸⁻²²² with bicyclo[3.2.0]hepta-3,6-dien-2-one (19) affording the op up to 1.5%. It should be emphasized however that the optical yield, defined as a product of the op and the recovery (chemical yield) of the substrate,³ is extremely low (~1%) in all of these reported cases. Hence, the asymmetric photodecomposition with CPL, though would have played a significant part in the abiotic synthesis, is not recommended as a practical synthetic procedure.

Recently, Nikogosyan et al.^{69,70} have reported that the g factors of tyrosine (24) and 7-dehydrocholesterol (provitamin D₃) (25) are enhanced by a factor of ~ 300 upon CPL excitation with a high-intensity laser of very short pulse duration (100 fs or 23 ps, depending on the singlet lifetime of the substrate 24 or 25), while only a negligible change in g was observed upon excitation with a longer laser pulse of 6-10-ns duration. Unfortunately, the ee of 25 was determined by liquid chromatography, and no chiroptical data were reported. They claimed that this phenomenon may be attributed to the two-photon excitation by the high-intensity, short-pulse laser, in which the first excited singlet and/ or triplet state produced absorbs another photon within its lifetime, generating upper excited state(s). The apparent enhancement of the g factor would be interpreted by a much larger g factor for the first excited state or by the presence of a degenerated state whose sublevels differ slightly in energy.⁷⁰

Only one bimolecular asymmetric destruction/ production has been reported by Cavazza and Zandomeneghi.⁵² CPL irradiation of racemic 4-acetoxy-2cyclopentenone (22) in the presence of acetylene or 1hexyne gave optically active cycloadducts, 4-acetoxybicyclo[3.2.0]hept-6-en-2-ones, through the intermolecular [2 + 2] photocycloaddition. But only the chiroptical data are presented.

Chart 1. Compounds Subjected to Direct Asymmetric Destruction



B. Photoderacemization

In the photochemical deracemization, which is often called partial photoresolution or photoenantiomerization, each enantiomer of a racemic substrate interconverts mutually upon CPL excitation, affording a photostationary-state (pss) enantiomeric mixture whose enantiomer ratio is appreciably deviated from unity. The major difference from the asymmetric photodestruction is that the combined enantiomer concentration ($C_R + C_S$) does not change during the photoreaction and the photochemical steady state is attained after prolonged irradiations irrespective of the initial enantiomeric composition, as illustrated schematically in Figure 3.

There may be two minor variations concerning the deracemization mechanism involved, as shown in Scheme 2. In the first mechanism which may be classified as an adiabatic photoreaction,²²³ the racemization takes place between the excited (R)- and (S)-enantiomers $(R^* \text{ and } S^*)$. On the other hand, a common prochiral excited-state or ground-state intermediate $X^{(*)}$ produced upon excitation intervenes in the second case; this process belongs to the diabatic photoreaction or "hot" ground-state reaction.²²³ Whatever the deracemization mechanism is, the enantiomeric deviation from unity, if observed, is solely due to the difference

of the extinction coefficient (ϵ_R and ϵ_S) of each enantiomer toward the CPL used, since the deactivating reverse reactions, regenerating the starting material, should not be enantiodifferentiating. Detailed kinetic analysis of the photoderacemization was given by Stevenson and Verdieck²²⁴ and Rau.³ If there is no photochemical side reaction or thermal racemization in the ground state, the enantiomeric pss is attained when $\epsilon_R C_R = \epsilon_S C_S$. Then, the R/S ratio at the pss is equal to the inverse excitation ratio:

$$(C_R/C_S)_{\rm pss} = \epsilon_S/\epsilon_R \tag{5}$$

This equation in turn gives the optimum op and ellipticity reached at the pss:

$$op_{pss} = (C_R - C_S) / (C_R + C_S) = g/2$$
(6)

$$\theta_{\rm pss} = 2C_0[\theta](g/2) \tag{7}$$

where $2C_0$ is the initial substrate concentration, $[\theta]$ is the molar ellipticity of the pure enantiomer at the analyzing wavelength, and g is the Kuhn's anisotropy factor at the irradiation wavelength. Thus, the g factor may readily be evaluated from the ultimate optical purity at the pss, using the eq 6. Equation 7 enables us to normalize the CD spectrum measured with the

Table 2. Direct Asymmetric Destruction with Circularly Polarized Light in Solution^a

substrate (g factor) ^b	irradiation λ , nm (CPL)	conversion, °%	α_{\max}^{d} or θ_{\max}^{e} , deg	op,† %	ref(s)
ethyl 2-bromopropionate (1)	280 (r)	50	$\alpha_{\rm D}$ +0.05	g	28
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	280 (1)	50	$\alpha_{\rm D}$ –0.05	ġ	
2-azido-N,N-dimethylpropionamide (2)	ca. 300 (r)	40	$[\alpha]_{\rm D} + 0.78$	g	32, 33
	ca. 300 (l)	40	$[\alpha]_{\rm D}$ –1.04	g	
2 (0.02)	313 (r)	50	g	0.6	67
"humulene nitrosite" ^h	ca. 700 (r)	g	$\alpha_{546} - 0.21$	g	34
	ca. 700 (l)	g	α_{546} +0.21	g	
potassium trioxalatocabaltate(III) (3)	589 (r)	g	$\alpha_{499} - 0.16$	g	36
	589 (l)	g	α_{499} +0.11	g	
2-chloro-2-nitroso-1,4-diphenylbutane (4)	>600 (r)	90	$[\alpha]_{530} - 2.50$	g	35
	>600 (l)	90	$[\alpha]_{530}$ +2.75	g	
ethyl 5-acetyl-2,6-dimethyl-4-(2-nitrophenyl)-1,4-dihydro- pyridine-3-carboxylate (5)	366 (r or l) ^g	40	$\alpha_{\rm D}$ –0.056	g	i
trans-tricyclo[5.3.0.0 ^{2.6}]decane-3,10-dione (6)	330 (1)	g	$[\alpha]_{385} - 0.13$	g	45
hexahelicene (7)	313 (r)	25	$[\alpha]_{\rm D} + 2.6$	g	46
	313 (l)	25	$[\alpha]_{\rm D} - 1.1$	ġ	
camphor (8) (0.09)	313 (r)	99	g	20	67
1,2-dithiane $(9)^{j}$ (0.02)	>290 (r)	32	θ_{300} +0.0025	g	k
4,4,8,8-tetramethyl-2,3,6,7-tetraaza-spiro[4.4]nona-2,6- diene (10) (0.096)	345 (r or l) ^g	59	θ_{345} +0.099	4.3	213, l
		83	θ_{245} +0.088	8.4	
tartaric acid (11) (0.02)	>200 (r/l)	>20	$\theta_{210} + 42 \times 10^{-6}$	0.11	58
alanine (12) (0.007)	>200 (r/l)	>20	$\theta_{210} + 9 \times 10^{-6}$	0.06	58
glutamic acid (13) (0.008)	>200 (r/l)	52	$\theta_{210} + 36 \times 10^{-6}$	0.22	58
leucine (14) (0.0244)	213 (r)	59	φ	2.0	59
	213 (l)	75	e ø	2.5	00
15 (0 15)	313(r)	60	$[a]_{\rm D} + 8.20$	3.0	209
trans-3 5-diphenylpyrezoline (16) (0.085)	332 (r or 1)	63	$\theta_{000} + 0.036$	2.8	214 1
	002 (1 01 1)	90	$\theta_{332} + 0.019$	6.5	214, 0
17	365 (r)	40	$[\alpha]_{546} - 0.004$	g	m
	365 (1)	46	$[\alpha]_{546} + 0.004$	g	
tropone-iron tricarbonyl (18)	380-500 (r)	3	$\alpha_{\rm D}$ +0.012	g	n
	380-500 (r)	3	$\alpha_{\rm D} = -0.010$	g	
bicyclo[3.2.0]hepta-3.6-dien-2-one (19)°	351, 363 (l)	g	g	1.5	218-221
$tricyclo[5.4.0.0^{1.5}]undecan-8-one (20)$	334 (l)	54	[<i>θ</i>]334 -1.82	g	α α
1-(1-hydroxy-1-methylethyl)tricyclo[4.1.0.0 ^{2,7}]-hepta-4-en- 3-one (21) ⁹	351, 363 (r)	35	$[\theta]_{353} + 43.6$	g	r
	351, 363 (l)	38	$[\theta]_{959} + 18.5$	ø	
4-acetyl-2-cyclopentenone (22)	351, 363 (l)	30	$[\alpha]_{rm} + 0.92$	a a	52
trans-bicyclo[4,3,0] nonen-8-one (23) (0.24)	313 (r)	99	a	30	68
(24) (0.24)	$266 (r 23 ne)^{t}$	51	<i>в</i> а	36	69 70
$(24)(0.0\times10^{\circ},0.024)$	266(1,20ps)	45	б л	24	00, 10
	266 (n, 25 ps)	49	8	2.4	
	$200 (r, 10 ms)^{2}$	40	5	~0	
7 dehudrocholostorol (95)# (1 5 × 10-4 0.04/4)	$200(1, 10 118)^{\circ}$	120 2_10	5	~0	70
(-uenyurocholesterol (23)" (1.5 × 10 °, 0.044°)	205 (F, 100 IS)"	0-10 9_16	5	5	10
	$200 (1, 100 18)^{2}$	02-21	5	Б Г	
	$300 (r, 0 \text{ ns})^2$	20-01	Б Д	8	
	900 (I, O IIS)"	24-29	б	5	

^a Irradiation performed with racemic substrate at room temperature, unless noted otherwise. ^b Anisotropy (g) factor at or around irradiation wavelength, if reported or estimated. ^c Extent of destruction. ^d Maximal observed rotation α of irradiated solution, or specific rotation [α] of isolated sample or of residue obtained upon evaporation. ^e Maximal observed ellipticity of irradiated solution of molar ellipticity of isolated sample. ^f Optical purity of isolated sample. ^s Not reported. ^h Compound (mp 113 °C) of unknown structure, obtained in a reaction of humulene with sodium nitrite, according to the reported procedure: Chapman, A. C. J. Chem. Soc. 1895, 67, 780. ⁱ Berson, J. A.; Brown, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1955, 77, 450. ^j Irradiation performed at 77 K in a hydrocarbon glass matrix. ^k Nelander, B.; Nordén, B. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1974, 28, 384. ^l Schneider, M.; Schuster, O.; Rau, H. Chem. Ber. 1977, 110, 2180. ^m Quinkert, G.; Schmieder, K. R.; Dürner, G.; Hache, K.; Stegk, A.; Barton, D. H. R. Chem. Ber. 1977, 110, 3582. ⁿ Litman, S.; Gedanken, A.; Goldschmidt, Z.; Bakal, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1978, 983. ^o A mixed case of asymmetric destruction and photoenantiomerization; irradiation performed at 0 °C. ^p Cavazza, M.; Zandomeneghi, M.; Ciacchini, G.; Pietra, F. Tetrahedron 1985, 41, 1989. ^e Enantiomerically enriched sample used. ^r Zandomeneghi, M.; Cavazza, M.; Festa, C.; Fissi, A. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1987, 117, 255. ^{*} Estimated g factor enhanced by two-quantum excitation with high intensity picosecond laser pulse. ^t High-intensity laser of indicated pulse. ^{underneghi} M: pulse.

partially photoresolved substrate obtained in the photoderacemization.

Experimentally, only a limited number of the CPLinduced deracemizations are known. The earlier investigations were executed with a variety of octahedral transition-metal complexes with bidentate ligands like oxalate or acetylacetonate. Stevenson and Verdieck²²⁵ reported the first examples of the CPL-induced deracemization of some octahedral oxalato complexes of chromium(III): trioxalatochromate, di- μ -hydroxytetraoxalatochromate, and *cis*- and *trans*-dioxalatodiaquochromates. In these reactions, an apparent pss of the solution's optical rotation was attained in each case upon prolonged irradiation with CPL at ca. 550 nm, but the ultimate values depended significantly upon the irradiation temperature, owing to the concomitant thermal racemization. Thus the ultimate optical rotation is determined by this competition and therefore a) Adiabatic path



b) Diabatic or "hot" ground state path



increases at the lower temperatures where the thermal racemization is retarded. Similar competitive photoderacemization/thermal racemization reactions of the same and other chromates(III) were also reported by Stevenson and Verdieck²²⁴ and by Nordén^{226,227} for tris-(dithiooxalato)chromate,²²⁴ trimalonatochromate,²²⁴ (ethylenediamido)dioxalatochromate,²²⁴ trimalatochromate,²²⁴ and tris(tartrato)chromate.^{224,227} The photoderacemization that is not complicated by the concomitant thermal racemization was also reported for tris(acetylacetonato)chromium(III)^{228,229} and tris(2,2'bipyridyl)ruthenium(II).²¹⁵

The first photoderacemization of organic chiral compound was reported by Hayashi and Irie's group.²³⁰ They showed that a racemic mixture of 1,1'-binaphthyl can be partially photoresolved by the CPL irradiation at 270–310 nm. Cavazza et al.²²¹ reported that the photoderacemization and asymmetric photodecomposition of bicycloheptadienone 19 proceed simultaneously in a ratio of 0.61:1 upon CPL irradiation at 351 and 363 nm. They also proposed a methodology for evaluating the chiroptical properties by the asymmetric photochemical reaction.²²²

As readily recognized from the foregoing works, the photoderacemization of organic compounds, in its strict sense, has quite scarcely been explored. This is partly due to the difficulty in finding an organic compound which undergoes exclusively photoderacemization without giving any side product(s) especially upon excitation at the shorter wavelengths. In this context, the "narcissistic" photoreaction²³¹ of, for example, photochromic spiropyrans, nominated previously by Rau,³ would still be a possible candidate.

C. Photochemical Asymmetric Fixation

In contrast to the asymmetric destruction and the photoderacemization described above, the photochemical asymmetric fixation creates or, more rigorously, fixes the asymmetric element during the photolysis with CPL, producing an optically active product. Appreciable enantiodifferentiation through this process is made possible by preferentially exciting one of thermally equilibrating enantiomeric conformers of the substrate. The required conditions are (a) the thermal racemization is fast enough to keep the substrate racemic during the photolysis; (b) the racemization in the excited state, which is often facilitated, is much

Scheme 3. Photochemical Asymmetric Fixation



Scheme 4. Photochemical Asymmetric Fixation Exemplified

a) Photocyclization/dehydrogenation



b) Photocyclization/hydrogen shift



c) Photocyclization



slower than the relaxation to product; and (c) the enantiomeric conformer has an perceptible g factor at the irradiation wavelength. It should be emphasized that the enantiomeric conformers are not resolved at the reaction temperature. If the thermal racemization process is absent, such a system may be classified as an asymmetric destruction/production process discussed above. Typical reaction sequences are shown in Scheme 3.

Under these conditions, the R/S ratio of the product is simply equal to the excitation ratio ϵ_R/ϵ_S of the substrate enantiomers, and the optical rotation of the irradiated solution increases with increasing irradiation time. Thus the product's op is given by eq 8:

$$op = (\epsilon_R - \epsilon_S) / (\epsilon_R + \epsilon_S) = g/2$$
(8)

Up to now, only a few photocyclization processes are known to satisfy the conditions for the photochemical asymmetric fixation. Of these, the most work has been concentrated on the photocyclization/dehydrogenation of the thermally racemizing enantiomeric conformers of diarylethylenes to hexa- to tridecahelicenes, studied intensively by Kagan's^{46,47,216,232,233} and Calvin's groups in the 1970s.⁴⁸⁻⁵⁰ A typical example for the oxidative photocyclization of 1-(2-benzo[c]phenanthryl)-2-phenylethylene (26) to hexahelicene (7) via dihydrohelicene (27) is illustrated in Scheme 4. The maximum op of 0.46% was reported for the synthesis of octahelicene from 1-(2-benzo[c]phenanthryl)-2-(3-phenanthryl)ethylene.²³³ Most of these works, including the mechanistic details, have been reviewed by Buchardt⁵⁶ and by Tai and Imaizumi,^{54,55} and there have been a few works reported on this topic in the recent years. Other photochemical asymmetric fixations include the photocyclization/hydrogen shift of N-aryl-N-methylenamine to N-methyldihydroindoles (Scheme 4b)⁵¹ and, with some reservations, the photocyclization of 2-methoxytropone to 1-methoxybicyclo[3.2.0]hepta-3,6-dien-2-one (Scheme 4c).²³⁴ In the former reaction, the product's op reported was extremely low (0.2%) as was the case with the helicene synthesis. The latter reaction, although complicated by the subsequent rearrangement process,^{219,220} showed a steady increase in the optical rotation of the photolysate solution with extending irradiation time. Again, the asymmetric fixation with CPL is not of synthetic interest, but is useful for the CD measurement of partially photoresolved product.²³⁴

V. Asymmetric Induction by Chiral Substituent

Although the use of CPL as a physical chiral source is unique to the photochemical reaction, chemical chiral sources are much more frequently used in the asymmetric photochemistry. Most frequently employed are the chiral substituents appended to a prochiral substrate as a chiral auxiliary and the chiral unit built into the substrate skeleton as an essential building block of the product. Thus, all of the photoreactions in this category involve the diastereodifferentiating process. The chiral sources are usually selected from the pool of the optically active natural products. Differing from the physical counterpart described above, where the chiroptical property of the substrate is the only determining factor, the chemical asymmetric induction is governed by several factors, including the steric, electronic, and hydrogen-bonding interactions in the excited and/or ground states. In this review, we will concentrate primarily on the photochemical asymmetric induction by chiral auxiliaries and will not extensively refer to the photoreactions of the substrates with built-in chirality, since the asymmetric transfer or induction in the latter case is often inherent to the system or simply regarded as a reaction of the chiral compound.

Several types of intra- and intermolecular photochemical reactions have been utilized in the photochemical asymmetric induction by a chiral handle. These are, chronologically: (a) photocyclization/ dehydration of diarylethylenes to helicenes;^{85,87} (b) [2 + 2] photocyclodimerization/addition of arylalkenes^{89-91,115} or enones^{101-106,235-237} to cyclobutanes; (c) Paternò-Büchi reaction of ketones with alkenes giving oxetanes:^{91,107,110,112-114,116,238-243} (d) hydrogen abstraction and subsequent radical addition/dimerization of aromatic ketones affording pinacols or adducts with unsaturated compounds such as maleates; 76,244 (e) [4 + 2] photocycloaddition of anthracenes:²⁴⁵ (f) diastereomeric equilibration of arylcyclopropanes,⁹⁸⁻¹⁰⁰ (g) photodeconjugation of α,β -unsaturated esters;²⁴⁶ and (h) di- π -methane rearrangement.¹⁶⁸ Of these, only the [2 + 2] photocycloaddition and the Paternò-Büchi reaction have been widely investigated.

A. Photocyclization

The diastereodifferentiating photocyclization/dehydrogenation of diarylethylenes possessing chiral substituents was investigated by Martin et al.⁸⁵⁻⁸⁷ As exemplified for hexahelicene (7) in Scheme 5, various 1-(2-benzo[c]phenanthryl)-2-phenylethylene (26), 1-(2Scheme 5. Diastereodifferentiating Photocyclization



naphthyl)-2-(3-phenanthryl)ethylene (26'), and 1,2-bis-(2-benzo[c]phenanthryl)ethylene derivatives possessing a chiral alkyl, alkoxycarbonyl, or hexahelicenyl group (R*) at the peripheral position were cyclized to the corresponding helicenes. The op of the product helicene, though mostly much better than the direct asymmetric fixation with CPL (section IV.C), was shown to depend on the position of the chiral handle introduced and the precursor used. The best de of 28% was recorded for the formation of 1-[(1,2,2-trimethyl-propyloxy)carbonyl]hexahelicene (7a) (R* at C-1), although the (hexahelicenyloxy)carbonyl substituent appears to be a better chiral group since the hexahelicenyl, among the chiral groups examined, gave the highest de of 16% in the 2-substituted hexahelicene 7d (R* at C-2).⁸⁷

B. [2 + 2] Photocycloaddition

The intramolecular [2+2] photocyclodimerizations of di-, tetra-, and hexacinnamates of the protected and/ or native D-mannitol and L-erythritol used as a linking bridge and chiral template were studied by Green et al.^{89–91} As exemplified for dicinnamate (28) in Scheme 6, the irradiation of di- to hexacinnamates of the chiral polyols and the subsequent ester exchange with acidic methanol gave two major head-to-head cycloadducts, i.e. chiral δ -truxinate 29 and achiral β -truxinate 30, along with a small amount of neo-truxinate 31. High de's up to 85-86% were reported for δ -truxinate 29 obtained in the photocyclizations of D-mannitol 1.6-dibenzoate 2,3,4,5-tetracinnamate⁸⁹ and also of (-)-2,3-di-O-methyl-L-erythritol 1,4-dicinnamate.⁹¹ Somewhat unexpectedly, the polycinnamates of isopropylidene-protected mannitols and erythritol, which carry apparently a more rigid chiral backbone, gave rather lower de's of 48- $82\%^{89}$ and $6\%,^{91}$ respectively. This suggests the considerable contribution of the electronic, rather than steric, interaction, although the product's de's were qualitatively related to the ground-state conformation of the erythritol dicinnamates by computer simulation.⁹¹

The intermolecular asymmetric [2 + 2] photocycloaddition was first reported by Tolbert and Ali.¹¹⁵ The photocycloaddition of *trans*-stilbene **32** to chiral dialkyl fumarates **33a-d** and the subsequent ester exchange with acidic methanol give optically active dimethyl δ -truxinate **29** and μ -truxinate **34** (Scheme 7). Using methyl *l*-bornyl fumarate (**33a**), they obtained the best de's for **29** (20%) and **34** (90–94%), while the other fumarates (**33b-d**) gave much lower de's for **29** (0-20%) and **34** (20%). The high de for **34** indicates the intervention of a highly ordered exciplex intermediate, whereas the much lower or negligible asymmetric induction in another product **29** may be attributed to the involvement of 1,4-biradical producing less crowded cyclodimer **29** rather then congested **34**.

Scheme 6. Photocyclodimerization of Dicinnamate







More recently, another type of intermolecular asymmetric [2+2] photocycloaddition between enones and alkenes has been reported by Lange's,¹⁰¹⁻¹⁰⁴ Vandewalle's,²³⁸ Scharf's,²³⁵⁻²³⁷ Demuth's,¹⁰⁵ and Kaneko's groups.¹⁰⁶ As illustrated in Scheme 8 for typical enoneene combinations, the chiral group may be introduced conveniently in the enone and/or alkene moiety in this strategy. The effects of chiral substituent, solvent, and/ or temperature upon de have been widely investigated with 2-cyclopentenones (42, 46), 2-cyclohexenones (35, 39, 43, 47), furanone (50), and 1,3-dioxin-4-ones (52, 53). Some selected results are listed in Table 3. So far, the diastereoface-differentiating photocycloaddition of prochiral enone 43 to chiral spiro-substituted cyclopentene 44 gave the best de of 84% at room temperature.¹⁰¹ Lange et al.¹⁰² demonstrated that the use of acidic solvents greatly improves the de of anti-adduct 37 from 30% in toluene to 68% in 95% acetic acid/ methanol without substantially affecting the de of synadduct 38. They noted that this enhancement may be attributed to the increased content of s-trans conformer of 35 through hydrogen bonding or protonation, since the anti approach is sterically more differentiated by the chiral substituent in the s-trans than in the s-cis conformation. As may be expected, the de increases with lowering the irradiation temperature in the photoreactions of 35, 39, 50, and 52; see Table 3. It is interesting to note that the doubly chiral combination, in which both enone 47 and ene 48 possess chiral substituents (menthyl or 8-phenylmenthyl), afford much higher de of 47 or 74% than that (27%) obtained in the singly chiral system where only the ene 48 is chiral.²³⁶ Vandewalle and co-workers also reported the competitive cyclobutane and oxetane formation in a ratio of 3.5:6.5 in the photocycloaddition of 2-cyclopentenone to a chiral ketene acetal, (S)-2-methyl-(2-methylbutoxy)-1-[(trimethylsilyl)oxy]propene; the de of the cyclobutane formation was evaluated as ca. 30% through a lengthy derivatization.²³⁸

C. Paternò-Büchl Reaction

The Paternò-Büchi reaction of various ketones and thioketones with alkenes has also been used to effect the photochemical diastereodifferentiating oxetane/thietane formation.^{91,107,110,112-114,116,238-243} Except for the asymmetric induction by some built-in chiral substituents,^{109,111,243,247} the asymmetric Paternò-Büchi reactions induced by chiral auxiliaries may be summarized as shown in Scheme 9. The chiral handle can be introduced in the ketone or alkene moiety as the ester of a chiral alcohol. The chemical yield and the de are usually good to excellent and often exceed 90%, as shown in Table 4.

Gotthardt and Lenz¹⁰⁷ first reported the diastereodifferentiating thiethane formation in the photocycloaddition of xanthione (61) and thiobenzophenone 62 with (-)-menthyl methylacrylate (63). The photochemistry of thioketones is known to be wavelength dependent, involving both excited triplet (T₁) and singlet (S₂) states that undergo independent processes.^{248,249} Interestingly, the de's reported are substantially greater for the product (17–18% de) from the T₁ state (589-nm excitation) than that (4–6% de) from the S₂ state (400nm excitation), indicating that the diastereodifferentiation is poor in the quenching of S₂ but works more efficiently in the 1,4-biradical intermediate involved in the triplet path.¹⁰⁷

Subsequently, several aliphatic and aromatic glyoxylic esters (65-68) of chiral alcohols were shown to undergo the highly diastereodifferentiating photocycloaddition with electron-rich alkenes (69-71, 74, 77-79) affording exo and/or endo oxetanes (72, 73, 75, 76, 80, 81) by Gotthardt's, ¹⁰⁸ Zamojski's, ^{110,250} and Scharf's groups.^{112-114,116,239-242} Of these, the phenylglyoxylic esters with some bulky chiral auxiliaries like 8-phenylmenthyl gave excellent de's up to 95% at room temperature, for which the conformation analysis and crystallographic study were reported.²³⁹ Scharf et al. further investigated the substituent²⁴¹ and temperature²⁴⁰⁻²⁴² effects on the product's de in considerable detail. In the photocycloaddition of phenylglyoxylate 66 with some 1,3-dioxolenes 77, they found that the Eyring plot of the logarithm of the relative rate constant giving two diastereomers as a function of the reciprocal temperature gives two straight lines crossing at the "inversion" temperature (T_{inv}) , limiting the maximal de at that temperature.^{241,242} In these photocycloadditions, the diastereodifferentiation was proposed to occur potentially in two successive processes: first in the addition of triplet ketone to olefin forming 1,4-





biradical, and then in the cyclization to oxetane of the resulting biradical, which is in competition with the bond cleavage regenerating ketone and olefin. In the high-temperature region $(T > T_{inv})$, mostly the enthalpy-determined diastereodifferentiation was observed, and this behavior was attributed to the early transition states

60

of the bond cleavage in the 1,4-biradical intermediate; i.e. the second step controls the selectivity. Contrarily, in the low-temperature region ($T < T_{\rm inv}$), the diastereodifferentiation is entropy-determined and may be attributable to the formation of 1,4-biradical, i.e. the first step.²⁴²

D. Hydrogen Abstraction

Diastereodifferentiating radical dimerization and addition reactions were shown to be initiated by the photochemical hydrogen abstraction by aromatic ketones.^{76,244} As shown in Scheme 10 (top), photolysis of (-)-menthyl 2-acetylbenzoate (82) in 2-propanol leads to the hydrogen abstraction from the solvent, followed by the dimerization of the resulting arylhydroxyethyl radicals giving unstable diastereometric pinacols 83 (dl)and 84 (meso). The pinacols suffer spontaneous lactonization, eliminating the chiral auxiliaries, to a 1:1 mixture of *dl*- and *meso*-dilactones 85 and 86 in good chemical yields (80%). The de of the final product 85 is temperature-independent, ranging 19-22% between 55 and -6 °C.¹³⁴ Another photoinduced asymmetric radical reaction is the addition of hydroxyisopropyl radical, generated by the hydrogen abstraction of triplet benzophenone 87 from 2-propanol, to chiral maleate 88 or fumarate 89^{134,244} [Scheme 10 (bottom)]. The addition first gives the regioisomers 90 and 91, which eventually cyclize to terebic acid (92) and/or ester 93. Although the de's first reported for dimenthyl maleate by Horner and Klaus¹³⁴ were fairly low (5.4% maximum), Scharf et al.²⁴⁴ greatly improved the de of 93 up to 62% by using 8-phenylmenthyl maleate as a substrate.

Other miscellaneous intramolecular diastereomeric photoreactions induced by chiral auxiliaries have also been reported, but they contain only limited examples as discussed in the following sections.

E. [4 + 2] Photocycloaddition

Okada and Oda's group reported that the intramolecular [4 + 2] photocycloaddition of anthracene derivatives 94 and 95 carrying a chiral fumarate or maleate moiety are converted to the corresponding cycloadduct 96 in a low de of 9% at room temperature (rt) for the bornyl ester 95, and in higher de's of 35% (rt) and 54% (-20 °C) for the menthyl ester 94^{245} (Scheme 11).

F. Diastereomeric Photoequilibration

The same group investigated the diastereomeric photo equilibrium of (R)-1-(1-naphthylethyl) amide of spirocyclopropanes 97 and 9898 and the related esters 99-103,99,100 excited directly or sensitized by some aromatic compounds of varying triplet energy $(E_{\rm T})$.^{99,100} The photoequilibriums studied are illustrated in Scheme 12. In the amide cases, the diastereomer ratio at the pss is a critical function of the sensitizer's $E_{\rm T}$; the de increases from 28% (acetophenone, $E_{\rm T}$ = 73.7 kcal/mol) to 72% (4-phenylacetophenone, 61.1 kcal/mol) for 97 and from 74% (acetophenone) to 96% for 98 (4-phenylacetophenone). In collaboration with Yoshimura and Ohno,99 they further demonstrated that this photosensitized diastereodifferentiating isomerization proceeds through the consecutive triple-energy transfer from the sensitizer to the naphthyl and then intramolecularly to the

	subs	trates					product		
enone	\mathbb{R}_{1}^{a}	ene	R_2/R_3^a	solvent	temperature, °C	no.	cy,6 %	de, %	ref
35	PhMen	36	с	toluene	rt	37 38	60 ^d	30 79	103
				methanol	r t	37	40	51	102
				memanor		38	e	78	102
					-60	37	e	68	
				CF ₃ CH ₂ OH	rt	37	ě	56	
				0-3020		38	ě	78	
				AcOH-MeOH	rt	37	e	68	
				(95/5)		38	e	76	
	Men	36	с	toluene	rt	37	70 ^d	18	103
						38	30 ^d	25	
	Bor	36	с	toluene	rt	37	83 ^d	4	103
						38	17 ^d	е	
39	с	- 40	PhMen	toluene	rt	41	51	56	104
					-60	41	е	74	102
				$C_{6}H_{12}$	rt	41	е	62	
				methanol	rt	41	е	30	
				CF ₃ CH ₂ OH	rt	41	е	12⁄	
			Men	toluene	rt	41	54	13	104
			Bor	toluene	rt	41	57	19	
42	с	44	iPr	benzene	rt	45	е	43	101
43	с	44	Me	benzene	rt	45	е	43	101
			\mathbf{Et}	benzene	rt	45	е	64	
			iPr	benzene	rt	45	е	84	
46	Men	48	Et/Et	benzene	rt	49	39	10	235
	\mathbf{PhMen}	48	Et/Et	benzene	rt	49	35	18	
	BuBor ⁱ	48	Et/Et	benzene	rt	49	36	5	
	\mathbf{BnBor}^{i}	48	Et/Et	benzene	rt	49	41	8	
47	Men	48	Et/Et	benzene	rt	49	42	16	235
	PhMen	48	Et/Et	benzene	rt	49	45	56	
		48	Et/Et	toluene	rt	49	75	56	
	BuBor	48	Et/Et	benzene	rt	49	44	7	
	BnBor ¹	48	Et/Et	benzene	rt	49	46	11	
47	Me	48	Me/Men	benzene	rt	49	44	27	236
	Men	48	Me/Men	benzene	rt	49	52	45	
	PhMen	48	Me/Men	toluene	rt	49	55	74	
50	(+)Men	C_2H_4	с	benzene	14	51	98	29	237
-		~ .		,	-85	51	80	75	
52	С	54	с	hexane	20	55	504	0	105
					70	56	504	e	
					-78	55	824	66	
			_	1	50	56	184	e	
		97	С	nexane	-/8	00 20	70°	18	
		26	<i>•</i>	CH.CN	E	60 92	20"	e	
		90	C		-79	00 60	e	00 80	
52	0	36	C	hovene	-10 +	60	e Gr	04 70	100
00	C	90	U	nexane	ru	00	00	12	100

Table 3. Asymmetric Photocycloaddition of Enone to Alkene

^a PhMen = (-)-8-phenylmenthyl; Men = (-)-menthyl; (+)-Men = (+)-menthyl; Bor = (-)-bornyl; BuBorⁱ = (1*R*)-exo-2-(2,2-dimethylpropoxy)-exo-3-bornyl; BnBorⁱ = (1*R*)-exo-2-(benzyloxy)-exo-3-bornyl. ^b Chemical yield, unless noted otherwise. ^c Not applicable. ^d Relative product ratio of 37 and 38 or 55 and 56. ^e Not reported. ^f Antipode formed.

fluorenyl group and that the selective, direct excitation of a 9-phenanthryl⁹⁹ or 9-anthryl¹⁰⁰ group introduced in the chiral ester moiety of 101-104 give the de's of 84-94%.

G. Photodeconjugation

In connection with their extensive work on enantiodifferentiating photodeconjugation of α,β -unsaturated esters and lactones described in section VI.D, Pete's group^{129,246} reported their results on the diastereodifferentiating photodeconjugation of α,β -unsaturated esters of some chiral alcohols, illustrated in Scheme 13. Upon irradiation in the presence of a proton source (AH) such as achiral alcohol or amine, the chiral esters of highly concaved alcohols 108 and 109 gave the deconjugated β,γ -unsaturated esters 111 of high de up to 88% in good chemical yields at low temperatures (-40 to -78 °C). It is proposed that the observed de is determined by the diastereoface selectivity in the proton transfer of the photochemically produced labile dienol 110.

H. DI- π -methane Rearrangement

In order to compare the asymmetric photochemical transformation in solution with that in the solid state, Scheffer's group¹⁶⁸ investigated the diastereodifferentiating di- π -methane rearrangement of dibenzobarrelene derivatives 112–116 possessing a chiral auxiliary at various positions (Scheme 14). The position of the chiral handle in relation to the site of the reaction was shown to have a pronounced influence on the product's de. Thus, the menthoxycarbonyl group at the bridgehead in 112 induced moderate de's of 60 and 20% in the rearrangement product 117 in the solid and solution







phase, respectively, whereas the chiral ester group at the vinylic position of 113 resulted in no diastereodifferentiation in 118 in both phases. The solution photochemistry of 114, where one of the vinylic ester groups is chiral, afforded the best de of 40% for 117 but 0% de again for 118. The N-acetylalanine ester 115 and α -methoxyphenylacetic ester 116 gave a regioisomeric mixture of 119 (major product) and 120 (minor) in low to moderate de's of 0-50%. Interestingly, the solution-phase, rather than solid-state, photolysis of 116 led to the higher de's of 34 and 40% for 119 and 120, respectively.

A considerable amount of work on the diastereoisomeric photoequilibrium of Δ , Λ -Ru(II) complexes carrying amino acid as a chiral ligand has also been pursued in detail by Vagg and Williams.^{92-96,251-253} However the equilibrium is governed not by the chiral auxiliary but by the built-in chiral ligand that constitutes an inseparable block, and therefore we will not discuss it further. This photoequilibrium was reviewed by Vagg.⁹⁷

VI. Asymmetric Induction by Chiral Complexing Agent

The photochemical asymmetric induction does not necessarily require a stoichiometric amount of chiral auxiliary chemically bonded to the substrate molecule. One of the potentially more chiral-source efficient methods for inducing optical activity in prochiral substrates is to use a chiral complexing agent that interacts with the substrate in any stage of the photochemical and subsequent thermal processes. In this strategy, hydrogen or electron donor-acceptor complexes with the ground-state substrate or the reactive intermediate produced photochemically have been utilized to give the diastereomerically differentiated transition states. The chiral complexing agent employed is quite frequently bifunctional, thus working as a chiral template. Naturally, the chiral source/

	substr	ates		product			
one	ene	Ra	<i>T</i> , ⁰C	no.	cy,6 %	de, %	ref
61	63	Men	rt	64	~100	17 ^d	107
			rt	64	е	6'	
62	63	Men	rt	64	е	18 ^d	107
			rt	64	е	4	
65	74	Men	rt	75	80	7	110
	74	Oct	rt	75	71	5	
	74	TMP	rt	75	67	2	
66	69	Men	rt	72	90	53	108
			55	72	5	51	116
			20	72	20	62	
		_	-66	72	66	75	
		Bor	rt	72	59	19	112
		PhMen	rt	72	42	>96	112
	70	Men	rt	72	60	37	108
	71	Men	57	72	34	35	116
			_ .	73	25	43	
			24	72	47	43	
				73	30	33	
			-70	72	61	36	
		_		73	21	11	
		Bor	rt	72	50	3	112
				73	20	9	
		PhMen	rt	72	56	90	112
				73	22	76	
		BuBor ¹	rt	72	37	>96	112
		~.		73	16	>96	
	75	Glu	rt	76	79	48	240
		Ara	rt	76	80	80	
	77	Men	rt	80	99	57	113
	-	PhMen	rt	80	99	>96	
	78	Men	rt	80	23	68	114
		5136		81	11	46	
		PhMen	rt	80	30	95	114
	=0	14		81	38	95	
	79	Men	rt	80	53	63	114
		DLM		81	>19	00	114
		Phillen	rt	80	4/	90	114
07	70	Man		80 91	>17	90	114
07	10	Men	rt	80 91	>10	40	114
		DhMon		60 01	-27	01	114
		Finiten	rı	0V 91	10	77	114
680	74	Mon	-03	75	~ 44 02	61	9/1
008. 291.	74	Mor	-20	70 75	90 01	04 50	241 941
000	74	Mor	-20	70 75	91 97	00 57	241 941
000	74	Mon	-23	75	0/ 10	01 49	241 0/1
00U	74	Mor	-20	70 75	50	40 60	241 9/1
694	74	Mer	-20	75	83 00	62	241 9/1
680	74	Men	-23	75	90	64	<u>941</u>
005	1.2	141011	20			UT.	471

^a Men = (-)-menthyl; Oct = (R)-1-methylheptyl; TMP = (R)-1,2,2-trimethylpropyl; Bor = (-)-bornyl; PhMen = (-)-8-phenylmethyl; BuBorⁱ = (1R)-exo-2-(2,2-dimethylpropoxy)-exo-3bornyl; Glu = 1,2:5,6-di-O-isopropyliden-α-D-glucofuranose; Ara = 1,5-anhydro-4,6-O-benzyliden-2-desoxy-D-arabinohexitol. ^b Chemical yield. ^c Not applicable. ^d Irradiation performed at 589 nm; first excited triplet (T₁; n,π^{*}) involved. ^e Not reported. ^f Irradiation performed at 400 nm; second excited singlet (S₂; π,π^{*}) involved.

substrate ratio needed, depending drastically upon the strength of the interaction and the lifetime of the intermediate involved, varies from less than 0.1 to as much as 40 in the extreme cases where the chiral complexing agent is used as a solvent.

A. Photopinacolization

Seebach and co-workers^{130,132,133} reported the first asymmetric photochemical, as well as electrochemical, pinacolization of several aromatic ketones in (+)-1,4-







88C(*cis*) $R_1 = H$, $R_2 = 8$ -phenylmenthyl **89**(*trans*) $R_1 = R_2 = menthyl$





Scheme 12. Diastereoisomeric Photoequilibrium



- 103 R = iPr. Ar = 9-phenanthryl
- 104 R = Me, Ar = 9-anthryl

bis(dimethylamino)-2,3-dimethoxybutane $(122a)^{254}$ used as a solvent or cosolvent. As shown in Scheme 15a, the photopinacolization proceeds through two successive processes. The initial electron transfer from amine 122 to triplet ketone 121, generated by the irradiation and the subsequent intersystem crossing, produces a radical ion pair [123...124]. Then the subsequent proton transfer from an α -carbon of the radical cation 124 gives a weakly interacting radical pair [125...126]. Recombination of the resultant radical 125, which is hydrogen bonded to the chiral amine radical 126, gives *meso*- and *dl*-pinacol (127) in ca. 1:1 ratio, along with the other coupling products. The photolysis of acetophenone was







116 R = (-)-MeOCH(Ph)



performed in neat 122a or in a mixture of 122a and a cosolvent at 25 to -72 °C; the chiral source to substrate ratio varies from 10 to 40. The best result was obtained in a 1:5 mixture of 122a and pentane; the op's of *dl*-pinacol were 7.6% at 25 °C, 13.4% at -35 °C, and 23.5% at -72 °C.¹³² On the other hand, the use of protic cosolvents as diluent or the addition of lithium salts entirely ruined the product's op,^{132,133} probably interfering with the complex formation through hydrogen bonding.

Photopinacolization through simple hydrogen abstraction by triplet acetophenone (128) in the presence of an equimolar amount of *l*-menthyl *l*- or *dl*-lactate (129), added as a hydrogen donor, was reported by Horner and Klaus⁷⁶ (Scheme 15b). Although the observed op's were fairly low, the positive participation of the lactate's hydroxyl group in the enantiodiffer-

Scheme 15. Photopinacolization

a) Via electron transfer-proton transfer





b) Via hydrogen abstraction



Scheme 16. Photocyclization of Enamide



entiating dimerization of 130 is indicated by the observations that the doubly chiral *l*-menthyl *l*-lactate as a solvent gave appreciable op's (1.2-4.7%), while the use of half-racemic *l*-menthyl *dl*-lactate resulted in no enantiodifferentiation.

B. Photocyclization

Naito and Ninomiya¹¹⁹ reported the photocyclization of aromatic enamides 133 and the subsequent prototropic reaction in the presence of (+)- or (-)ditoluoyltartaric acid as a chiral template (Scheme 16). The enantiodifferentiation apparently occurs in the second thermal step to give the enantiomeric products 136 and/or 137 of low to moderate op's (9-42%) in good





combined chemical yields. A 1:1 complex (134') was proposed for the protonation process, in which the acid protons of 135 are bound to the N-1 and C-3 of the enolate intermediate from the bottom side of the molecular plane.¹¹⁹ They also investigated the reduction of similar zwitterionic intermediates produced by the photocyclization of enamides with a chiral lithium aluminum hydride-quinine complex.²⁵⁵ These works were reviewed by themselves.^{256,257}

C. Photorearrangement

The enantiodifferentiating photorearrangement of aromatic nitrones 138 to the corresponding oxaziridines 140 was studied by Boyd et al¹³⁵ (Scheme 17). A chiral complexing agent (S)- or (R)-2,2,2-trifluoro-1-phenylethanol (139) was used as a mixed solvent (1:1) with fluorotrichloromethane to give the optically active oxaziridines 140 in good chemical yields. The op's are low to moderate, varying with the substituents (X, R_1, R_2) and R_2) and the irradiation temperature. The introduction of an electron-withdrawing group (X = Br or NO_2) resulted in a substantial decrease in op, while the more bulky substituent at R_1 (Ph rather than H) or R_2 $(CH_3 rather than H)$ and lower temperatures gave much improved op's up to 31% (X = H, R₁ = Ph, R₂ = Me; -78 °C). In analogy with the similar complexes proposed previously for amine oxides, phosphine oxides, and sulfoxides,²⁵⁸⁻²⁶⁰ a ground-state complex 141 of nitrone with the chiral alcohol was suggested to be involved in the enantiodifferentiating photorearrangement.

D. Photodeconjugation

An intensive work on the enantiodifferentiating photodeconjugation of α,β -unsaturated esters and lactones has recently been reported by Pete and his coworkers.¹²⁰⁻¹²⁸ As illustrated in Scheme 18, this photodeconjugation is initiated by the photochemical Norrish type II γ -hydrogen abstraction of α,β -unsaturated ester 142, giving rise to a labile dienol 143, and is completed with the subsequent thermal reketonization of the resulting dienol to a chiral β,γ -unsaturated ester 144. The deconjugating reketonization process, which is in competition with the back hydrogen transfer regenerating the starting material, is the rate-determining step and has been shown to be facilitated in the presence of a protonating agent.²⁶¹

Scheme 18. Photodeconjugation via Norrish Type II Reaction



 α,β -Unsaturated Esters and Lactones^e

substrate (R or n)	amino alcohol A*H (R')	<i>T</i> , ⁰C	су, ^ь %	op,° %	ref
142 (Me)	148 (Me)	-78	67	18	123
(iPr)			63	20	
(PhCH ₂)			78	31	
	(Me)	-40	64	37	125
	(PhCH ₂)		75	8.4	
	(iBu)		68	32	
	(iPr)		69	70	
(PhCH ₂)	<i>l-m</i> enthol	-78	81	0	124
	149	-78	73	37	
	150 (C ₆ H ₁₁)	-45	52	40	128
	151 (H)	-52	72	10	
	(iPr)	-50	74	16	
	1 52 (H)	-45	57	54	
	(iPr)	-45	71	83	
	(iPr)	-55	76	89	
	(C_6H_{11})	-55	73	80	
	(PhCH ₂)	-55	75	91	
145 (0)	148 (Me)	25	64	5	120
		-78	85	25	
$(1)^{d}$	148 (Me)	25	е	2.3	126
		-78	е	26	

^a Irradiation performed at 254 nm in dichloromethane. ^d Isolated yield. ^c Optical purity or enantiomeric excess determined by NMR spectroscopy or polarimetry. ^d Irradiated in pentaneether (90:10). " Not reported.

Some selected results are listed in Table 5. In the earlier studies, natural β -amino alcohols like (-)-ephedrine (148, R' = Me) and cinchonidine (149) were employed as a chiral proton-donor/template (A*H) in the photodeconjugation of various α,β -unsaturated esters 142 or lactones 145 to give moderate op's.^{123,130} On the other hand, simple optically active alcohols such as menthol or 2-octanol were totally ineffective as for the enantiodifferentiation,^{124,127} and the use of polar coordinating solvents like ether, methanol, and ace-

Scheme 19. Norrsh Type II Photoelimination





tonitrile drastically diminished the op to almost zero.¹²⁷ As compared with the other enantiodifferentiating reactions described in this section, the chiral-source efficiency is excellent. In the photodeconjugation of 142 ($R = PhCH_2$) in the presence of (-)-ephedrine (148, R' = Me), the product's op rapidly increased from zero to the ultimate value of 30% with increasing the relative molar ratio of the chiral source to the substrate from zero to 0.05 and leveled off thereafter. On the basis of these and additional observations, a nine-membered complex 147 was proposed for the enantiodifferentiating protonation step.^{123,127} After further extensive efforts in examining a wide variety of the substituents on substrate and the complexing amino alcohols, they finally found a highly enantiodifferentiating amino alcohol 152, which gives the deconjugation product 144 with the op up to 91% at -55 °C.¹²⁸

E. Photoelimination

More recently, Pete and Rau's group²⁶² reported a similar enantiodifferentiating protonation of an enol generated by the Norrish type II photoelimination of 2,2-disubstituted 1-indanone 153. As illustrated in Scheme 19, the intramolecular γ -hydrogen abstraction of excited indanone 153 and the subsequent β -fission of the resulting 1,4-biradical 154 gives enol 155. In the presence of a chiral proton donor (A*H) such as (-)ephedrine (148), the photoenol 155 suffers enantiodifferentiating reketonization, affording the optically active cleavage product 2-methyl-1-indanone (156) in 42-59% chemical yield. The op obtained varies from 21 to 47% with the solvent and the amount of the chiral source employed. It is noted that the chiral source/ substrate ratio as low as 0.01 can give an almost maximal op of 45%, which is comparable to that (47%) obtained with a higher ratio (0.1).²⁶²

F. Geometrical Photoisomerization

Enantiodifferentiating thermal isomerization of photochemically produced constrained compound in the presence of (+)-ephedrine has also been reported by the same group.²⁶³ (E)-1-Acetylcyclooctene (157), possessing a cis-cyclooctene skeleton, is known to undergo the geometrical isomerization upon irradiation, affording the highly strained trans-isomer 158²⁶⁴⁻²⁶⁶ (Scheme 20). Utilizing an observation that the trans-isomer, though thermally stable at room temperature in the dark, suffers a slow water- or alcohol-induced backreaction to the cis, they showed that the photochemically produced racemic trans is kinetically resolved during the (+)-ephedrine-catalyzed thermal trans-to-

Scheme 20, Cis-Trans Photoisomerization



cis isomerization, for which only the evolution of CD was reported.²⁶³ They also demonstrated that the irradiation of 157 in the presence of cyclopentadiene and (+)-ephedrine (148) gives an optically active Diels-Alder adduct 159 of >22% ee. In this case, it is likely that the enantiodifferentiation occurs not in the photochemical isomerization process but in the subsequent thermal trans-to-cis or cycloaddition process.

Although the aforementioned reactions involve the electronic excitation by light absorption, the photochemical process is used as a mere tool for making the substrate highly reactive. In this context, it is quite difficult to differentiate these reactions from the purely thermal ones in which highly reactive substrates or intermediates are reacted in the presence of a catalytic amount of chiral complexing agent,^{267–271} e.g., the quinidine-catalyzed cycloaddition reaction of ketene to chloral, giving β -propiolactone of 98% ee.²⁷¹

VII. Asymmetric Photosensitization

Photochemical reactions sensitized by optically active compounds provide us with more authoritative examples of the *photochemical* asymmetric induction, in which the enantiodifferentiating interaction occurs indeed in the electronically excited state rather than the subsequent thermal process. The asymmetric photosensitization, demanding merely a catalytic amount of the chiral sensitizer, is in principle a promising method for transferring and multiplying chirality from the sensitizer to the product molecule with a high chiralsource efficiency, although the product's op's hitherto reported are low to moderate.

There is a formal analogy with the direct asymmetric photochemistry described above, since, in the sensitized asymmetric photochemical reactions, the electronically excited optically active photosensitizer, in place of CPL, transfers its chiral information to the substrate during the sensitized excitation process. In the photosensitization, however, the influence of the chiral sensitizer may not be limited to the photophysical excitation process but often lasts throughout the subsequent photochemical process via an excited complex (exciplex) formed from the excited sensitizer and the groundstate substrate. Another distinct difference or choice exists in the excitation mechanism. Depending on the energetic relationship between sensitizer and substrate, the photosensitization may proceed through the singlet, triplet, or electron-transfer mechanism. Despite these critical differences from the direct asymmetric photochemistry with CPL, the asymmetric photosensitized reactions may be classified into analogous categories: (a) photosensitized destruction/production; (b) photosensitized deracemization; (c) photosensitized geometrical isomerization; and (d) photosensitized cycloaddition/dimerization. The first two categories have the straight analogies in the direct photolysis with CPL and are formally represented by Schemes 1 and 2 with some modifications for the presence of chiral sensitizer. Hence, the modified anisotropy factor (g') may be defined for the asymmetrically sensitized excitation, using the experimentally determined excitation, or quenching, rate constants, instead of the extinction coefficients toward CPL, of the (R)- and (S)-enantiomers:

$$g' = (k_R - k_S) / [(k_R + k_S)/2]$$
(9)

This value refelcts the electronic and steric interaction between the excited sensitizer and the substrate. Furthermore, if the enantiodifferentiating interaction occurs only in the excitation step, the eqs 2-7 and Figures 1-3 may also be applied to the enantiodifferentiating photosensitization.

The third category would be taken as a minor variation of the second category, since there is no apparent destruction or production involved, except for the geometrical isomerization. However, the presence of this isomerization process makes a great difference. This unimolecular process enables the simultaneous photoequilibrations among the geometrical and enantiomeric isomers, and therefore the production of chiral trans isomer from achiral cis. Historically, this type of asymmetric photosensitization was the earliest example⁷¹ and has most frequently been investigated. In the last category, the photochemical synthesis of a chiral cycloadduct from two achiral substrates is accomplished through the photosensitization with a chiral sensitizer.

A. Photosensitized Destruction/Production

Several mostly irreversible photochemical transformations, including the reduction through electron transfer, 1,5-phenyl shift, oxa-di- π -methane rearrangement, and molecular elimination of nitrogen, are known to be sensitized by optically active compounds.

Porter and Sparks²⁷² reported the first enantiomerdifferentiating electron transfer from an excited Δ -Ru-(bpy)₃ 162 to a ground-state racemic Co(acac)₃ 160 and the subsequent decomposition of the latter, affording a chiral reduced Co²⁺ complex and oxidation products derived from acac^{-,273} as shown in Scheme 21. Upon the selective excitation of Δ -Ru(bpy)₃ at 458 nm, an evident evolution of the CD spectrum corresponding to Δ -Co(acac)₃ was observed, indicating the selective decomposition of Λ -Co(acac)₃.²⁷² The relative rate constant is not so high: $k_{\Lambda}/k_{\Delta} = 1.08$ or g' = 0.076. A similar order of enantiodifferentiation ($k_+/k_- = 1.1-$ 1.2) was reported by Kaizu et al.²⁷⁴ in the luminescence quenching of Δ -Ru(bpy)₃ 162 with optically active (+)and (-)-[Co(edta)]⁻.

Using Δ - and Λ -Ru(bpy)₃ 162 as chiral electron donors, Rau and Ratz²⁷⁵ demonstrated that the phosphorescence quenching through electron transfer of 162 with an optically active methylviologen derivative 161²⁺ is highly enantiodifferentiating ($k_{\Delta}/k_{\Delta} = 1.95$; g' = 0.64), but the enantiodifferentiation observed in the formation of reduction product 161⁺⁺ is substantially diminished: $k_{\Delta}/k_{\Delta} = 1.32$. The loss was attributed to the competing

Scheme 21. Photosensitized Destruction/Production



back-electron-transfer from 161^{+} to Ru^{3+} and the dissociation of the geminate ion pair.

Recently, Ohkubo and co-workers²⁷⁶ synthesized an optically active ruthenium(II) complex 163, the chirality of which originates not from the ligand configuration around Ru^{2+} but from the peripheral chiral auxiliaries. Using this complex, they investigated the phosphorescence quenching with Δ - and Λ -Co(acac)₃

160 in aqueous ethanol, along with the photochemical reduction through electron transfer. The quenching rate constants for Δ - and Λ -Co(acac)₃, though smaller than that for the unsubstituted 162 ($k_q = 6.6 \times 10^8 \text{ M}^{-1}$ s⁻¹),²⁷² were distinctly different: $k_{\Lambda} = 1.68 \times 10^8 \,\mathrm{M^{-1} \, s^{-1}}$; $k_{\Delta} = 2.24 \times 10^8 \,\mathrm{M^{-1} \, s^{-1}}$. The relative rate constants for the reduction of both enantiomers $(k_{\Delta}/k_{\Lambda} = 1.33; g')$ = 0.28) derived from the pseudo-first-order plot nicely coincide with those obtained in the quenching experiment $(k_{\Delta}/k_{\Lambda} = 1.33)$ or calculated from the evolution of the CD spectrum $(k_{\Delta}/k_{\Lambda} = 1.32)$. The photoreduction was shown to proceed catalytically with a turnover number of 30-40, regenerating Ru^{2+} through the thermal reduction of the photochemically produced Ru³⁺ by the solvent ethanol. They further demonstrated that Λ -ruthenium(II) complex 164 reduces 160 in 90% ethanol with a higher enantiodifferentiation: $k_{\Lambda}/k_{\Delta} = 1.54$ or $g' = 0.43.^{277}$ The use of lower ethanol contents (70 or 50%) accelerated the reduction rate by about 1 order of magnitude but drastically diminished the k_{Δ}/k_{Δ} ratio to 1.03–1.05. Not reported or discussed, the observed g' factor of 0.43 means that the op of remaining substrate 160 may amount to 50% at 90%destruction and even up to 80% after 99% destruction, as can be seen from Figure 2b.

Hoshi et al.⁷⁷ reported a typical photodestruction/ production sensitized by a chiral compound (Scheme 21). Upon photosensitization with the optically active 1- and 2-naphthalene derivatives 168 (mostly amides), a racemic mixture of 3H-2-oxepinone (165) first undergoes 1,5-hydrogen shift, affording unstable 7H-2oxepinone (166), the di- π -methane rearrangement of which gives oxabicycloheptenone (167) as the final product. Unfortunately, no op's were reported, but the specific rotations of the substrate recovered and the product isolated at ca. 50% conversion unambiguously indicate the operation of the preferential destruction of one enantiomer and the formation of the corresponding optically active product. The apparent relative rate constant (k_R/k_S) was estimated as 1.04 in one of the best cases, although it is not clear if the enantiodifferentiation occurs in either or both of the successive photosensitization processes. The corresponding ester or ketone derivatives as sensitizer gave much lower optical rotations.

The photosensitized enantiodifferentiating oxa-di- π -methane rearrangement of bicyclo[2.2.2]oct-5-en-2one (169) was reported in a synthetic context by Demuth et al.⁸⁰ (Scheme 21). Upon the triplet sensitization with an optically active indanone derivative 171, the bicyclooctenone 169 gave the rearrangement product 170 in 4.5% and 10% op at room temperature and -78 °C, respectively, after 7-44% conversion. No op was reported for the remaining substrate.

Rau et al.^{81,278} investigated the photosensitized enantiodifferentiating decompositions of pyrazoline derivatives 16 and 176 by means of the inter- and intramolecular triplet and/or singlet energy transfer (Scheme 21). The photodecomposition of *trans*-3,5-diphenylpyrazoline (16) was sensitized by the optically active triplet sensitizers, (-)-rotenone (174) and (+)-testosterone (175), affording chiral *trans*- and *cis*-1,2-diphenylcyclopropanes (172 and 173, respectively). The photodecomposition was monitored by the evolution of the CD spectrum, which gave the maximum θ at the 63%





conversion as was the case with the direct photolysis with CPL. The relative rate constants (k_R/k_S) are 1.080 and 1.016 for 174 and 175, respectively, and the optimum op at 60–63% conversion is 4.05% (174) or 0.75% (175). Thus, the sensitization with 174 gave a 50% improvement as compared with the direct asymmetric destruction of 16 with CPL $(k_R/k_S = 1.058; 2.65\% \text{ op})$.

On the other hand, the first enantiodifferentiating intramolecular singlet-energy transfer was attempted with (+)-camphor-3-spiropyrazoline (176).²⁷⁸ The idea is to excite a chiral antenna chromophore (carbonyl in this case) first and then to transfer its singlet/triplet energy to the reaction site (pyrazoline moiety); see 176 in Scheme 21. If the energy-transfer process occurs at different rates for the enantiomers of 176, an appreciable CD may evolve in the course of the photolysis. However, the intramolecular energy transfer is too fast and efficient to differentiate the enantiomers even in the presence of 1 M piperylene added as a singlet, as well as triplet, quencher.

B. Photosensitized Deracemization

Only a few relatively early examples of the photosensitized equilibration between enantiomers are known; see Scheme 22.

Optically active aromatic sulfoxides were known to racemize upon photosensitization with naphthalene.^{278–281} Using this reaction, Kagan's group carried out the first photoderacemization of methyl *p*-tolyl sulfoxide (178, $R = CH_3$) sensitized by (*R*)-*N*-acetyl-1naphthylethylamine (179).⁷⁴ Prolonged irradiation of a solution containing the racemic sulfoxide 178 and the sensitizer 179 gave an apparent pss mixture of 2.25% op. However, the ultimate pss appears to be established at 4.1% op, judging from the experiments starting with the partially optically active mixtures whose *R/S* ratios lie on both sides of the ultimate value. For the more bulky isopropyl *p*-tolyl sulfoxide (178, R = iPr), a much improved op of 12% was attained by using (+)-N-(trifluoroacetyl)-1-naphthylethylamine (180).²

Another example is the sensitized photoderacemization of a chiral allene (Scheme 22). Weiss and coworkers⁷² showed that 2,3-pentadiene (181) is partially photoresolved by sensitized deracemization with an optically active aromatic steroid, 21,22-dihydroneoergosterol (182). The optical purity of 3.4% was attained at the pss, from which the relative rate constant k_R/k_S is calculated as 1.07 (g' = 0.067).

C. Photosensitized Geometrical Isomerization

In 1965, Hammond and Cole⁷¹ proposed a novel methodology for the photochemical asymmetric induction other than the CPL excitation. They believed that, on the basis of their foregoing intensive work on the photosensitized reactions, 282-284 there must be significant molecular contact in the energy transfer process, and the "nonvertical" transitions, where the rates of energy transfer fall far below the diffusioncontrolled limit, are especially favorable for the stereochemical recognition.⁷¹ Thus the first enantiodifferentiating photosensitized isomerization was performed with 1.2-diphenylcyclopropane (Scheme 23). The irradiation of racemic trans-1,2-diphenylcyclopropane (184, 0.12 M) in the presence of a chiral sensitizer (R)-N-acetyl-1-naphthylethylamine (179, 0.0075 M) led to the development of optical activity in the irradiated solution, along with the concomitant formation of the cis-isomer 183, ultimately giving the pss for both the cis/trans ratio and the optical rotation. The op of the trans isolated in a preparative-scale experiment amounted to 6.7%,²⁸⁵ as calculated from the specific rotation of pure enantiomer 184 reported later.^{286,287} Operation of the singlet energy transfer mechanism was later confirmed.²⁸⁸

Since then, a considerable amount of effort has been devoted to this enantiodifferentiating photosensitization, as if this is the system for the bench-mark test of chiral sensitizers. Ouannès et al.,⁷³ Kagan et al.,²⁸⁹ and Horner and Klaus⁷⁶ employed several optically active aromatic ketones 185–190 and ester 191, working mostly as triplet sensitizers, and merely obtained rather lower op's of 1-3%. Horner and Klaus also attempted the enantiodifferentiating photoisomerization of cis-1,2diphenylcyclopropane sensitized by a chiral naphthylethyl amide bound to silica surface, but obtained a quite low op ($\sim 1\%$).²⁹⁰ Recently, Vondenhof and Mattay²⁹¹ showed that this photoisomerization/deracemization can be sensitized by an electron-accepting sensitizer 192 through a radical ion pair produced in the photoinduced electron-transfer process, but the op's obtained were low: 0.1% in acetonitrile (room temperature) and 4% in toluene (-30 °C). The intervention of a free or solvent-separated radical cation of diphenylcyclopropane in the isomerization process is most probably responsible for the extremely low op in polar acetonitrile solution. More recently, Inoue et al.²⁹² have shown that the use of l-menthyl pyromellitate (193) as a photosensitizer enhances the op of isolated 184 up to 10.4% in pentane solution at room temperature and, interestingly, the product chirality is inverted by changing the solvent from pentane to acetonitrile in the photosensitization with the bornyl ester 194. From the rapidly developing curve of the product's op

Scheme 23. Photosensitized Geometrical Isomerization



[R = (-)-menthyl, (-)-cholesteryl, (-)-bornyl, or (-)-1-methylheptyl]

202

203



201

obtained in the photoisomerization starting with pure cis (183), they elucidated that the enantiodifferentiating process is not the decay from the intervening exciplex or radical-ion pair but the quenching of the chiral sensitizer by the trans (184).²⁹²

Much more efficient enantiodifferentiation has been achieved in the cis-trans photoisomerization of cyclooctene sensitized by optically active aromatic esters. In their earlier work, Inoue et al.^{75,78} showed that some



Figure 4. Temperature dependence of $\ln (k_s/k_R)$, or $\ln [(100)$ + % op)/(100 - % op)], in the enantiodifferentiating photoisomerization of cis-cyclooctene (195) sensitized by (-)-menthyl benzoate (197) and terephthalate (O and O, respectively), (-)-menthyl and (-)-bornyl pyromellitates (201) (\oplus and \blacktriangle , respectively), and (-)-1-methylheptyl mellitate (202) (\Box) in pentane.

benzenecarboxylates like 197–200 efficiently sensitize the cis-trans isomerization of cyclooctene through a sinlget exciplex intermediate, and briefly reported that the singlet-sensitized isomerization of the cis-195 with l-menthyl benzoate (197) or isophthalate (199) gives optically active trans-196 in 3-4% op at room temperature. Intending an extensive survey of the temperature effect upon the enantiodifferentiating photosensitization and also a comprehensive understanding of the enantiodifferentiation mechanism, they recently reinvestigated this enantiodifferentiating photoisomerization in further detail at varying temperatures by using a number of optically active benzene(poly)carboxylates 197-202 as chiral sensitizers.^{82,83,293} On the basis of the invariable op obtained in the photosensitization of pure cis over a wide range of the conversion and essentially no kinetic resolution occurring in the sensitized photoisomerization of pure trans, they concluded that the enantiodifferentiation occurs not in the quenching of the excited chiral sensitizer but in the decay process, i.e. the rotational relaxation of the cyclooctene moiety in the exciplex intermediate.

Quite interestingly, they found an unprecedented temperature switching behavior of the product chirality. As can be seen from the typical plots shown in Figure 4, the direction of the product's rotation inverted at a critical temperature (T_0) , called isoenantiodifferentiating or equipodal temperature, specifically in the photosensitization with some sensitizers possessing alkoxycarbonyl groups at the ortho position(s). Thus, above this critical temperature, the op increases with the temperature, apparently conflicting with our tacit understanding. However, this unexpected result is reasonably understood as a natural consequence of the significant contribution of the entropy factor,²⁹³ which will be discussed in the Discussion section. Some of the activation parameters derived from the temperature dependence of op in this photosensitized isomer-

Table 6. Activation Parameters (at 25 °C) and Equipodal Temperatures (T_0) for Enantiodifferentiating Photoisomerization of cis-Cyclooctene (195) Sensitized by Some Chiral Alkyl Benzenepolycarboxylates in Pentane⁴

compd	sensitizer R	$\Delta \Delta H^*_{S-R},^b$ kcal mol ⁻¹	$\Delta\Delta S^*_{S-R},^{c}$ cal mol ⁻¹ K ⁻¹	$A_{S^{\prime}} A_{R^{d}}$	<i>T₀,€</i> ℃
197	(-)-menthyl	+0.014	-0.027	0.99	f
200	(-)-menthyl	+0.092	+0.033	1.02	930
20 1	(-)-menthyl	-0.77	-1.30	0.52	-17
	(-)-bornyl	-0.61	-0.67	0.71	118
	(+)-1-methylheptyl	+0.54	+0.84	1.52	6
	(-)-1-methylheptyl	-0.52	-0.80	0.67	8
202	(-)-menthyl	-0.96	-1.67	0.43	-24
	(–)-bornyl	-0.86	-1.13	0.56	60
	(-)-1-methylheptyl	-1.13	-1.51	0.47	50

^a All activation parameters obtained by Arrhenius or Eyring treatment of the optical purity of the trans-196. ^b Differential enthalpy of activation: $\Delta H_S^* - \Delta H_R^*$. Differential entropy of activation: $\Delta S_S^* - \Delta S_R^*$. ^d Relative frequency factor. ^e Equipodal temperature, at which no appreciable enantiodifferentiation occurs. / Does not exist.

ization are listed in Table 6. Several sensitizers possessing o-dicarboxylates gave indeed the equipodal temperatures T_0 within the experimental temperature range. The highest op of 52.7% was obtained in the photosensitization with the highly congested (-)hexakis(1-methylheptyl) mellitate (202) at -87 °C; while the triplet sensitization with benzyl *l*-menthyl ether (203) gave almost zero op at the room temperature.²⁹³

In a related photosensitization of *cis.cis*-1.5-cvclooctadiene (204) with (-)-menthyl benzoate (197a; Scheme 23), Goto et al. obtained the cis, trans-isomer 205 in a low op of 1.6%.⁷⁹ However, this op has been improved greatly up to 70% by employing the efficient sensitizers used in the photosensitization of cyclooctene described above.294

D. Photosensitized Cycloaddition/Dimerization

Until very recently, the enantiodifferentiating photosensitization has long been restricted to the unimolecular photochemical transformations as described above. However, some of these formally unimolecular enantiodifferentiating photoreactions are considered to proceed via diastereomeric exciplex intermediates. whether it is stated explicitly or not. In this context, the enantiodifferentiating *bimolecular* photoreaction should logically involve either the attack of yet another substrate molecule to the initially formed exciplex, or contact ion-pair intermediate, or the reaction within the ternary complex (triplex) $[A \cdots D \cdots D^{(\prime)}]$ produced in the successive donor-acceptor interaction of an excited sensitizer (A) with two same or different substrate molecules (D and/or D'). The enantiodifferentiating [2+2] and [4+2] photocycloaddition/dimerizations hitherto reported are shown in Scheme 24.

The enantiodifferentiating [2+2] photocyclodimerizations of aryl vinyl ethers 206 (X = H or Cl) or 4methoxystyrene 209 were examined in the presence of some optically active naphthalenecarboxylates (191, 212, 213) to give the corresponding cyclodimers 207 and 208 or 210 and 211 in good chemical yields only in acetonitrile.²⁹⁵ However, the optical purities of 208 (X = H) and the specific rotations of 208 (X = Cl) and 211were extremely low: <1% and $<0.2^{\circ}$, respectively. This

217





result may be attributable to the participation of free monomer- and/or dimer-cation radicals and the operation of the quantum chain mechanism²⁹⁶ in the cyclodimerization process in the polar solvent.

216

Although Vondenhof and Mattay²⁹⁷ considered a possible enantiodifferentiating [2+2] and [4+2] photocycloaddition of 1,3-cyclohexadiene sensitized by several binaphthol derivatives, only a racemic mixture of chiral 1,1'-bis[6-cyano-2-[(trifluoromethyl(or ptolyl)sulfonyl]naphthalene] was used as a sensitizer.

Kim and Schuster⁸⁴ reported the first successful enantiodifferentiating [4+2] photocycloaddition of trans- β -methylstyrene (214) with 1,3-cyclohexadiene (215) sensitized by (-)-1,1'-bis(2,4-dicyanonaphthalene) (217). The photochemical Diels-Alder reaction of electronrich dienes to electron-rich dienophiles has been shown to proceed in the presence of electron-deficient arene sensitizers via triplex intermediates in nonpolar solvent,²⁹⁸⁻³⁰⁰ which is a desirable condition for the enantiodifferentiation during the photoreaction. The enantiodifferentiating triplex photocycloaddition of 214 to 215, sensitized by 217, gave the cycloadduct 216 of 15%ee at -65 °C, 9% ee at -5 °C, and 1% ee at the room temperature in toluene.⁸⁴ In contrast, the photocycloaddition in acetonitrile afforded a low yield and no enantiodifferentiation. The fluorescence of the sensitizer 217 (λ_{max} 400 nm; τ 6 ns) was quenched by trans- β -methylstyrene (214) at the diffusion-controlled rate in toluene at room temperature, forming an exciplex that fluoresces at $470 \,\mathrm{nm}$ ($\tau 26 \,\mathrm{ns}$). The exciplex formed was in turn quenched by the second donor 215 with a rate constant of 4×10^{-9} M⁻¹ s⁻¹. Hence, the optically active product is deduced to arise from the triplex formation through selective capture of the diastereomeric exciplexes by 215, although the attempts to detect



the biexponential decay involving two diastereomeric exciplexes were unsuccessful presumably due to their trivial difference in lifetime.⁸⁴

VIII. Enantiodifferentiating Fluorescence Quenching

We have seen that not only the reactivity of an excited state but also the fluorescence quenching behavior play the crucial roles in the enantiodifferentiating photosensitized reactions. In connection with the photosensitized enantiodifferentiation discussed above, it is interesting and useful to review briefly the enantiodifferentiation in the fluorescence quenching process.

Apart from the enantiodifferentiating phosphorescence quenching and redox reaction of the chiral ruthenium(II) complexes 162–164 described above, ^{272,275–277} some fluorophore-quencher pairs, shown in Chart 2, are known to constitute the enantiomer-differentiating fluorescence quenching systems that do not give rise to any photoreactions.

Irie et al.^{301,302} investigated the enantiodifferentiating fluorescence quenching of (R)-1,1'-binaphthyl (218) with optically active, as well as racemic, N,N-dimethyl- α -alkylbenzylamines 219–221 possessing an α -substituent of varving bulkiness: R = Me, iPr, tBu. The relative quenching rate constant (k_S/k_R) was shown to be a critical function of the solvent polarity. Although no enantiodifferentiation was observed in acetonitrile for any of the chiral amines used, the k_S/k_R ratio dramatically increased with decreasing solvent polarity, affording the optimal values of 1.9, 2.7, and 4.0 in hexane at 22 °C for 219, 220, and 221, respectively. They proposed a general scheme for the fluorescence quenching process. As shown in Scheme 25, an excited binaphthyl $({}^{1}A^{*})$ and a ground-state amine (Q) are thought to be in equilibrium with an encounter complex $[^{1}A^{*}...Q]$

Scheme 25. Fluorescence Quenching Mechanism

$${}^{1}\mathbf{A}^{\ddagger} + \mathbf{Q} \xleftarrow{} [{}^{1}\mathbf{A}^{\ddagger} \cdots \mathbf{Q}] \xrightarrow{\text{nonpolar} \\ \text{encounter complex}} {}^{1}[\mathbf{A}^{\delta-}\mathbf{Q}^{\delta+}]^{\ddagger} \\ \overset{\text{polar}}{\underset{\text{solvent}}{}} \\ [\mathbf{A}^{\ddagger} \cdots \mathbf{Q}^{\ddagger}] \\ \text{ion noir}$$

and no quenching is supposed to occur at this stage. The actual quenching takes place in the subsequent process producing an ion pair [A-...Q+] in polar solvents or a singlet exciplex ${}^{1}[A^{\flat}...Q^{\delta+}]^{*}$ in nonpolar solvents.³⁰² In acetonitrile, the dominant ion-pair path via the electron transfer is very fast ($\sim 1.3 \times 10^{10} \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$) and produces a free or solvent-separated ion pair, so that no chiral recognition is expected to occur during the electron-transfer process. In nonpolar solvent, where the decay path to ion pair is not available in general. the alternative exciplex path via the partial charge transfer is at least 1 order of magnitude slower than the diffusion and the two components are located in a close distance within the exciplex. Hence, the fluorescence quenching becomes sufficiently enantiodifferentiating to form a diastereomeric exciplex pair of the R-R and R-S combinations, which are different in energy and configuration. They further examined the temperature dependence of the relative rate constant (k_S/k_R) at 22 to -10 °C to give the highest k_s/k_R values of 2.9. 4.7, and 7.9 at -10 °C for 219, 220, and 221, respectively. The differential enthalpy change of activation $(\Delta \Delta H^*)$ for the R-R and R-S combinations increased from 2.0 for 219 to 3.4 kcal/mol for 221, while the differential entropy change of activation $(\Delta \Delta S^*)$ compensated the change in $\Delta \Delta H^*$ to some degree. The isokinetic temperature of 420 K, at which the k_S/k_R ratio becomes unity, was calculated from the plot of $\Delta \Delta H^*$ versus $\Delta\Delta S^{*}.^{302}$

Substantial enantiomer differentiation in the excimer formation was reported for pyrene derivatives. Pyrene is well known to form a face-to-face dimer in the excited singlet state at the concentrations higher than 10⁻⁴ M.^{303,304} Using the steady-state and timeresolved spectroscopy, Tran and Fendler³⁰⁵ determined the parameters for the excimer formation and dissociation of the pyrene derivative 222 (Chart 2). For 222, which carries a D- or L-tryptophan moiety in the side chain, no intramolecular exciplex formation between the pyrene and indole moieties was observed and only the intermolecular pyrene-pyrene excimer was shown to be formed. The observed rate constant for the excimer formation of the pure D- or L-enantiomer (4.0 \times $10^9 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$) is somewhat smaller than that for the racemic mixture ($6.9 \times 10^9 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$), while the quantum efficiency of the excimer fluorescence relative to that of monomer is larger for the pure enantiomer than for the racemic mixture. These results indicate the stronger interaction between the complimentary D/L, rather than D/D or L/L, pair. They also demonstrated that the excimer formation of the pure D-enantiomer is differentiated to a smaller extent in an optically active solvent, (R)- or (S)-2-octanol, through the formation of a hydrogen-bonded diastereomeric fluorophore-solvent complex.³⁰⁵

Brittain, Fendler, and co-workers³⁰⁶ employed the circularly polarized fluorescence spectroscopy^{131,307} as a method for investigating the excimer structure of optically active pyrene derivative 223 (Chart 2). Dramatically enhanced optical activities associated with the excimer formation of (+)- or (-)-223 were observed at the excimer emission region. The observed fluorescence anisotropy factor (g*) critically depends on the concentration of 223, displaying a sudden evolution around 10⁻⁴ M and subsequent drastic growth at the higher concentrations. Since the g^* factors for monomeric chiral aromatics are known to zero.³⁰⁷ the evolution of the g* factor associated with the excimer formation of 223 indicates that the excimer formed is highly optically active and has a definite preferred orientation of the pyrene rings.

A recent report from Ottolenghi's group³⁰⁸ revealed that, differing from the Irie's binaphthyl case,³⁰¹ no enantiodifferentiation occurs upon the fluorescence quenching of (R)-1,1'-binaphthyl 2,2'-dihydrogen phosphate 224 with (R)- and (S)-phenethylamine 219 (Chart 2) in a toluene solution, although the enantiomers of chiral amine 219 are moderately differentiated on the silica surface modified with the related binaphthyl derivative 225; $k_S/k_R = 1.3$ in hexane slurry; $k_S/k_R = 1.0$ in methanol slurry.

The enantiodifferentiating fluorescence quenching of optically active hexahelicene (7) with (S)-N-methyl-N-(1-methylbutyl)aniline (**226**; Chart 2) was attempted by Rau and Totter.³⁰⁹ Although the competing exciplex and ion-pair quenchings (Scheme 25) were shown to occur in highly polar solvents like alcohol or acetonitrile, no quenching was observed in less polar solvents and the enantiodifferentiation upon fluorescence quenching was negligible in the polar solvents.

As first indicated by Irie et al.³⁰² and subsequently demonstrated by other workers, the fluorescence quenching via exciplex path is the essential condition for appreciable enantiodifferentiation, which takes precedence over any other steric and electronic fluorophore-quencher interactions in the excited state.

The enantiodifferentiating fluorescence quenching technique has been used as a tool for elucidating the chiral recognition in crown ethers by Tundo and Fendler.³¹⁰

IX. Asymmetric Induction in Chiral Solvent

This category is closely related to and sometimes hard to be distinguished from the asymmetric induction by selectively complexing chiral agents discussed in section VI. In this review, the discrimination was made based on a tentative criterion whether the chiral solvent plays an active role as an electron or hydrogen/proton donor in the enantiodifferentiating step(s) (section VI) or just behaves as passive chiral environment even if weak hydrogen bonding is supposed to be involved (this section). Photochemical reactions performed in optically active solvents are summarized in Scheme 26.

Weiss et al.³¹¹ examined the sensitized cis-trans photoisomerization of 1,2-diphenylcyclopropane (183), a bench-mark test compound in the asymmetric photosensitization (section VII), in some optically active solvents. The triplet and singlet sensitization with acetone (T_1) and naphthalene (S_1) were performed in





chiral solvents 227-229 to give no detectable optical rotation in the isolated *trans*-184.

More positive results were reported by Laarhoven and Cuppen.^{312,313} The direct irradiations of 1-(2-benzo-[c]phenanthryl)-2-phenylethylene (26) in the presence of iodine in a variety of optically active solvents 230-233 gave optically active hexabelicene (7). The product's op ranges from 0.2 to 2.1%, depending on the solvent used; the best op (2.1%) was obtained with (S)ethyl mandelate (233a), while the irradiation in (R,R)diethyl tartrate (232a) afforded 7 of 1.1% op. These op's are much greater than those obtained in the direct excitation of 26 with CPL. Since the dilution with benzene led to a proportional decrease in op, no specific solute-solvent interaction other than the van der Waals interaction is involved in the differentiation process.

Nakazaki et al.^{314,315} investigated the direct cis-trans photoisomerization of (Z)-bicyclo[8.8.0] octadec-1(10)en-2-one (234) in (R,R)-diethyl tartrate (232a) to give a 1:7 Z-E mixture of 234 and 235 at the pss. The isolated (E)-isomer 235, which may be called [8.8] between an en-2-one, ³¹⁶ was shown to be optically active: $[\alpha]^{24}_{\rm D}-13^{\circ}$. They estimated the product's op as 0.5–1.0% by comparing the specific rotation ($[\alpha]^{24}_{\rm D}-2.3^{\circ}$) of the corresponding hydrocarbon, [8.8] between an ene, derived from the Wolff-Kishner reduction of the obtained "trans"-235 with that of the structurally related transcyclooctene ($[\alpha]^{25}_{\rm D}-426^{\circ}$).³¹⁷

In a review,³¹⁸ Demuth and Schaffner briefly stated the dual chiral induction system, in which both sensitizer and solvent are optically active. The oxa-di- π -methane rearrangement of racemic bicyclooctenone 169 sensitized by optically active indanone 171 was performed in (*R*,*R*)-diethyl tartrate (232a) to give an op of 12%,³¹⁸ which is comparable with that (10%) obtained in achiral ethyl acetate at -78 °C, described in their earlier work.⁸⁰

X. Discussion

In his previous review,³ Rau declared a decade ago that, as compared with its thermal counterpart, the asymmetric photochemistry is but a narrow field; he even deplored that the limited enantioselectivity seems to be a basic feature of the asymmetric photochemistry. But the situation has changed dramatically in these 10 years. As we have seen in the preceding sections, the area of the asymmetric photochemistry in solution, as well as that in the solid state and organized assemblies, has been expanding quite rapidly in the recent years. The optical yields have also been improved greatly in several categories of the asymmetric photochemistry. Some unprecedented findings enable us to utilize novel strategies for controlling the enantiodifferentiating photochemical reactions, or more practically for enhancing the optical yield.

One of such findings is the anomalous enhancement of the absorption anisotropy (g) factors observed upon two-photon CPL excitation by a high-intensity, shortpulse laser (section IV.A).^{69,70} This is quite impressive in view of the extensive efforts which have continued for 60 years since Kuhn's day in order to find a chiral compound of higher g factor. Although the detailed mechanism is not necessarily clear at present, the g factor was enhanced by 2 orders of magnitude.⁷⁰ A plausible explanation is the much larger g factor for the first excited state, since smaller ϵ and larger $\Delta \epsilon$ would be anticipated for the excited-state molecule which possesses a spatially dispersed distribution of the antibonding electrons as compared to the groundstate molecule. Another possibility is the cumulative anisotropy effect in both ground and excited states in the same direction; if so, the multiphoton ionization through the excitation with a high-intensity laser would be much more effective. In any event, further verifications and mechanistic elucidation of this phenomenon should be executed using a variety of chiral compounds with high original g factors.

It is however inevitable that the anisotropy factor still plays the definitive role in the direct asymmetric photochemistry with CPL even in the two-photon process. Then, the search for high g molecules or molecular systems will continue. A simple guideline for high g is to inspect compounds possessing a low ϵ transition. The n,π^* transition of ketones, which satisfies this criterion ($\epsilon < 100 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$; $g \sim 0.3$), has been examined and gave partial success (section IV.A). Other possible candidates in this line include the n,σ^* transition of oxygen and nitrogen compounds, the spinforbidden S₀-T₁ transition of extremely low ϵ ($\ll 1 M^{-1}$ cm⁻¹), and the charge-transfer band of weakly interacting donor-acceptor pairs such as oxygen complexes of organic compounds. The CD Cotton effect induced by the exciton coupling and its temperature dependence³¹⁹ may also be used to enhance the g factor.

In the direct asymmetric photochemistry, the choice of wavelength and bandwidth of CPL radiation used is also crucial. In the earlier studies, CPL of fairly broad bandwidth was used, so that the g factor has to be averaged over the entire irradiation wavelength and often becomes smaller than the peak value.^{67,68,216} Highintensity excimer laser is a desirable monochromatic light source for the direct asymmetric photochemistry with CPL, but the available wavelengths are discrete and difficult to tune into the desired wavelength at which the g factor is optimized. Recently, Onuki et al. proposed³²⁰ and later constructed indeed^{321,322} a novel polarizing undulator with crossed and retarded magnetic fields, which was installed in the electron storage ring of a synchrotron radiation facility. This helical undulator can produce high-intensity circularly polarized radiation of variable wavelength and fairly narrow band, and therefore be best suited as a CPL source for the direct asymmetric photochemistry.³²³

In the asymmetric photosensitization of cyclooctene 195 (Scheme 23, second example),^{82,83,293} we have seen another apparently striking phenomenon that, just by changing irradiation temperature, the direction of product's optical rotation is inverted at the equipodal temperature (T_0) , above which the product's op increases with the temperature. Thus, the op can be improved through an apparently paradoxical approach of raising temperature. Although essentially no systematic investigation of the temperature effect upon the enantiodifferentiating photoreactions had been made until 1989, the fragmental evidence available at that time appeared to support our tacit understanding that lowering temperature leads in general to higher optical yield, as is still the case with the asymmetric ground-state chemistry. However, this is not a logical consequence.

The Arrhenius and Eyring treatments of the enantiodifferentiating photochemical reaction as independent parallel processes of or to each enantiomer lead to the following equation for the relative rate constant:

$$\ln (k_S/k_R) = -\Delta E_{S-R}/RT + \ln (A_S/A_R) = -\Delta \Delta H^*_{S-R}/RT + \Delta \Delta S^*_{S-R}/R$$
(10)

where ΔE_{S-R} , $\Delta \Delta H^*_{S-R}$, and $\Delta \Delta S^*_{S-R}$ refer to the differential activation energy, enthalpy, and entropy, respectively, while A_S/A_R stands for the relative frequency factor. The activation parameters reported for the enantiodifferentiating photoisomerization of cyclooctene (195) (Table 6) clearly indicate that the switching of the product chirality originates from the unequal frequency factor $(A_S/A_R \neq 1)$ or, synonymously, the nonzero differential entropy of activation $(\Delta \Delta S^*_{S-R} \neq$ $0).^{293}$ Equation 10 indicates that the relative rate constant, or the product's op, is governed predominantly by the enthalpy factor at low temperatures, whereas the entropy factor dominates at high temperatures. Hence, when the differential activation entropy $(\Delta\Delta S_{S-R}^*)$ has a significant value, the temperature switching of the product chirality is the logical consequence.

In the actual case of the photosensitized isomerization of cyclooctene, the observed $\Delta \Delta H_{S-R}^*$ and $\Delta\Delta S_{S-R}^*$ values, bearing the same sign, cancel each other to give no enantiodifferentiation at the equipodal temperature, which is characteristic of the chiral sensitizer used. Usually, the deviation of A_S/A_R from unity, or the entropic contribution $(\Delta \Delta S^*_{S-R})$, is thought to be trivial in most photochemical, as well as thermal, reactions, as is the case with the photosensitizations with benzoate 197 and terephthalate 200 (Table 6). Since the exceptionally high op and the unique temperature-switching behavior have been observed only with the congested o-benzenepolycarboxylates like 201 and 202, the substantial structural change during the rate-determining geometrical isomerization within the exciplex intermediate is thought to be responsible for the substantial deviation of the A_S/A_R ratio from unity.²⁹³

This explanation sounds plausible in view of the fact that the highly congested benzenehexacarboxylates 202 exhibit steric hindrance-induced dual fluorescence that is caused by the restricted rotational relaxation of the adjacent bulky o-alkoxycarbonyl groups in the excited state.³²⁴ It is likely that a similar situation is encountered in the photosensitization with benzenepolycarboxylates. Thus, the enantiodifferentiating rotational relaxation of cyclooctene moiety in the exciplex experiences severe steric hindrance caused by the chiral alkoxycarbonyl group(s) of the sensitizer, enforcing a synchronized motion of both components. This in turn leads to the global structural changes within the exciplex, producing a large entropy difference between the diastereomeric transition states. This strategy to induce dynamic structural changes in the exciplex intermediate may also be applicable to the other enantiodifferentiating photosensitizations as a working hypothesis for higher op, as far as not the excitation but the decay process is enantiodifferentiating.

As discussed above, the temperature switching of product chirality is not only the theoretical consequence of eq 10 but also observed indeed within the actual experimental temperature range. This warns us that we cannot necessarily deduce the preferred diastereomeric transition state or the favorable reaction path merely from the enthalpic contribution evaluated by the steric hindrance considerations using molecular models, although such kinds of illustrations may be found amply in the literatures. Instead, especially in the temperature region above T_0 , we should give priority to the major entropic, over enthalpic, contributions arising from the changes in the substrate conformation and the solvent coordination.

The unfavorable effect of polar solvents observed in the photosensitized enantiodifferentiating isomerization and cycloaddition/dimerization reactions may provide us with useful general instructions: the highly enantiodifferentiating photosensitization should involve (a) singlet, rather than triplet, excited state, (b) exciplex, rather than free or solvent-separated ion-pair, intermediate, and (c) no quantum chain mechanism.

The "inversion" temperature, found in the Paterno-Büchi reaction of chiral phenylglyoxylates 66 with cyclic olefins 77 (section V.C; Scheme 9),242 does not indicate the inversion of product chirality, but means the inversion of the sign of slope in the Eyring plot, which originates from the switching of the dominant diastereodifferentiation mechanism involved in the low- and high-temperature regions. In most of these photoreactions, the inversion temperature, though mechanistically interesting, is phenomenally preventing the product's de from further augmentation beyond this critical point. A key observation to break this dilemma may be found in the high de of >95% obtained in the Paterno-Büchi reactions of the highly bulky alkyl phenylglyoxylate with various olefins at room temperature (Table 4).¹¹²⁻¹¹⁴ This is probably achieved by raising the energy level of the 1,4-biradical intermediate through introduction of the highly bulky group as a chiral auxiliary.

An alternative approach to high product op's may be found in the asymmetric induction through the diastereomeric complexation of the excited state or reactive intermediate derived therefrom with a chiral template (section VI). A fairly reliable strategy for high op has been developed recently for the enantiodifferentiating photodeconjugation of α,β -unsaturated ketones with chiral α -amino alcohols.^{127,128} Although this particular chiral template does not appear to be applicable in general to the other systems, we may extend this idea to the enantiodifferentiating photosensitization, in which the substrate and the sensitizer interact more intimately through not only the steric effect but also the hydrogen bonding, as is the case in the enzymatic system. In this context, the enantiodifferentiating photochemical or photochemically-induced reactions in the chiral polymer matrix,¹⁴⁶ peptide,^{325,326} and DNA^{147,327} may be interesting as models of the sitespecific interaction.

XI. Conclusions

In conclusion, the direct asymmetric photochemistry with CPL, being restricted in principle by the Kuhn's g factor, is not for the synthetic purpose at present, but it provides us with a convenient and irreplaceable tool for evaluating the molar ellipticity or g factor of the difficult-to-resolve sort of compounds (section IV). However, the anomalous enhancement of the g factor upon two-photon excitation would open a new frontier of the direct asymmetric photochemistry with CPL, provided that its scope and limitations were manifested with various chiral substrates. On the contrary, a high level of asymmetric induction up to 95% de has been achieved in several diastereodifferentiating photoreactions of the substrates possessing chemically bonded chiral auxiliaries. Nevertheless, from the viewpoint of chiral-source efficiency, the asymmetric photosensitization and the use of chiral complexing agents in the photochemical and/or subsequent thermal processes are the most promising strategies. However, we have only recently found some clues to the highly enantiodifferentiating photoreactions in these two areas of the asymmetric photochemistry, as discussed above. Further mechanistic and synthetic efforts have to be devoted to the investigations in these fields for the comprehensive understanding of the differentiation mechanism as well as the expansion of the scope of the enantiodifferentiating photoreactions,

Acknowledgments. The author is grateful to the Ministry of Science, Culture and Education of Japan and to the Iketani Science and Technology Foundation for their generous support of our research project on the asymmetric photochemistry. He is indebted to Professor Akira Tai for the stimulating discussions and useful suggestions, and he appreciates Dr. Noritsugu Yamasaki, Taizo Yokoyama, Hideo Shimoyama, Toshinori Okano, and Hiroshi Tsuneishi for their collaboration throughout the work on the asymmetric photochemistry.

XII. References

- (1) Henderson, G. L. Trans. Ill. State Acad. Sci. 1968, 61, 360.
- Kagan, H. B.; Fiaud, J. C. Top. Stereochem. 1978, 10, 175.
 Rau, H. Chem. Rev. 1983, 83, 535.
- (4) Jarosz, S. Wiad. Chem. 1983, 37, 167.
- (5) Griesbeck, A. G. EPA Newsl. 1986, 6, 2175.
- (6) Bonner, W. A. Top. Stereochem. 1988, 18, 1.
 (7) Addadi, L.; Cohen, M.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L. J. Chim. Phys.
- 1**986**, *83*, 831. (8) Addadi, L.; Berkovitch-Yellin, Z.; Weissbuch, I.; Vaida, M.; Weis-
- inger, Y.; Zbaida, D.; Leiserowitz, L.; Lahav, M. Sterechem. Org. Bioorg. Transform., Proc. Workshop Conf. Hoechst 1987, 127. Scheffer, J. R.; Garcia-Garibay, M. Photochemistry on Solid Surfaces; Anpo, M., Matsuura, T., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1989;
- (9) Chapter 9.3
- (10) Vaida, M.; Popovitz-Biro, R.; Leiserowitz, L.; Lahav, M. Photochemistry in Organized and Constrained Media; Ramamurthy, V., Ed.; Verlag Chemie: New York, 1991; Chapter 6.
- (11) Venkatesan, K.; Ramamurthy, V. Photochemistry in Organized and Constrained Media; Ramamurthy, V., Ed.; VCH Publishers: New York, 1991; Chapter 4. (12) Scheffer, J. R.; Pokkuluri, P. R. Photochemistry in Organized and
- Constrained Media; Ramamurthy, V., Ed.; VCH Publishers: New York, 1991; Chapter 5.
- (13) Ramamurthy, V. Photochemistry in Organized and Constrained Media; Ramamurthy, V., Ed.; VCH Publishers: New York, 1991; Chapter 7
- Weiss, R.G. Photochemistry in Organized and Constrained Media; (14)Ramamurthy, V., Ed.; VCH Publishers: New York, 1991; Chapter
- (15) Le Bel, J.-A. Bull. Soc. Chim. (Paris) 1874, 22, 337.
- van't Hoff, J. H. Die Lagerung der Atome im Raume, 2nd ed.; (16)
- Vieweg: Braunschweig, 1894; p 30. (17) Cotton, A. C. R. Hebd. Séanc. Acad. Sci. Paris 1895, 120, 989.
- (18) Cotton, A. C. R. Hebd. Séanc. Acad. Sci. Paris 1895, 120, 1044.
- (19) Cotton, A. Ann. Chim. Phys. 1896, 8, 347.
- (20) Byk, A. Z. Phys. Chem. 1904, 49, 641
- (21) Freundler, P. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1907, 1, 657.
- (22) Freundler, P. Ber. Deut. Chem. Ges. 1909, 42, 233. (23) Guye, P.; Drouginine, G. J. Chim. Phys. 1909, 7, 97.
- (24) Henle, F.; Haakh, H. Ber. Deu. Chem. Ges. 1908, 41, 4261.
- (25) Bredig, G. Z. Phys. Chem. 1923, 36, 456.
- (26) Padoa, M. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1911, 41, 469.
- (27) Pirak, J. Biochem. Z. 1922, 130, 76.
 (28) Kuhn, W.; Braun, E. Naturwissenschaften 1929, 17, 227.
- (29) Kuhn, W.; Braun, E. Angew. Chem. 1929, 42, 296.
 (30) Kuhn, W.; Braun, E. Angew. Chem. 1929, 42, 828.
- (31) Kuhn, W. Trans. Faraday Soc. 1930, 26, 293.
 (32) Kuhn, W.; Knopf, E. Z. Phys. Chem., Abt. B 1930, 7, 292.
- (33) Kuhn, W. Naturwissenschaften 1930, 18, 183.
- (34) Mitchell, S. J. Chem. Soc. 1930, 1829.
- (35) Mitchell, S.; Dawson, I. M. J. Chem. Soc. 1944, 452. (36)
- Tsuchida, R.; Nakamura, A.; Kobayashi, M. Nihon Kagakukaishi (J. Chem. Soc. Jpn.) 1935, 56, 1335.
- (37) Davis, T. L.; Ackerman, J., Jr. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1945, 67, 486.
 (38) Karagunis, G.; Drikos, G. Naturwissenschaften 1933, 21, 607.
- (39)Karagunis, G.; Drikos, G. Nature (London) 1933, 132, 354.

- (39) Karagunis, G.; Drikos, G. Nature (London) 1933, 132, 354.
 (40) Karagounis, G.; Drikos, G. Z. Phys. Chem., Abt. B 1934, 26, 428.
 (41) Davis, T. L.; Heggie, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1935, 57, 377.
 (42) Davis, T. L.; Heggie, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1935, 57, 1622.
 (43) Betti, M.; Lucchi, E. Atti Congr. Int. Chim., X. Congr., Roma 1938, 2, 112; Chem. Abstr. 1939, 33, 7273.
 (44) Radulescu, D.; Moga, V. Bull. Soc. Chim. Romania, A 1939, 1, 18; Chem. Abstr. 1943, 37, 4070.
 (45) Boldt, P.; Thielecke, W.; Luthe, H. Chem. Ber. 1971, 104, 353.
 (46) Moradpour, A.; Nicoud, J. F.; Balavoine, G.; Kagan, H.; Tsoucaris, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93, 2353.

- (47) Kagan, H.; Moradpour, A.; Nicoud, J. F.; Balavoine, G.; Martin, R. H.; Cosyn, J. P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1971, 2479.
- (48) Bernstein, W. J.; Calvin, M.; Buchardt, O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 494.
- (49) Bernstein, W. J.; Calvin, M.; Buchardt, O. Tetrahedron Lett. 1972, 2195.
- (50) Bernstein, W. J.; Calvin, M.; Buchardt, O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 527
- (51) Nicoud, J. F.; Kagan, H. B. Israel J. Chem. 1976/77, 15, 78
- (52) Cavazza, M.; Zandomeneghi, M. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1987, 117, 17.
 (53) Henderson, G. L. Trans. Ill. State Acad. Sci. 1968, 61, 360.
- Tai, A.; Imaizumi, S. Kagaku Sousetsu 1974, 4, 179.
- (55) Izumi, Y.; Tai, A. Stereodifferentiating Reaction; Kodansha-Academic: Tokyo, 1977; p 158. For Japanese version, see: Rittai Kubetu Hanno; Kodansha: Tokyo, 1975; p 167.
- Buchardt, O. Angew. Chem., Intl. Ed. Engl. 1974, 13, 179.
- (57) Bonner, W. A. Top. Stereochem. 1988, 18, 1.
- Nordén, B. Nature (London) 1977, 266, 567. (58)
- (59) Flores, J. J.; Bonner, W. A.; Massey, G. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99. 3622.
- (60) Nordén, B. J. Mol. Evol. 1978, 11, 313.
- (61) Bonner, W. A. Stud. Phys. Theor. Chem. 1979, 7, 5.
- (62) Hokkyo, N. Viva Origino 1981, 10, 3.
- Cereghetti, M.; Wehrli, H.; Schaffner, K.; Jeger, O. Helv. Chim. (63)Acta 1960, 43, 354.

- (64) Wolstencroft, R. D. Symp.-Int. Astron. Union 1985, 112, 171.
 (65) Bonner, W. A.; Rubenstein, E. BioSystems 1987, 20, 99.
 (66) Bonner, W. A.; Rubenstein, E. Prebiological Self Organization of Matter Boundary C. Fields F. B. Eds. Deepak Publishing. Matter, Ponnamperuma, C., Eirich, F. R., Eds.; Deepak Publishing: Hampton, VA, 1990; p 35. (67) Balavoine, G.; Moradpour, A.; Kagan, H. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
- 1974, 96, 5152.
- (68) Kagan, H. B.; Fiaud, J. C. Top. Stereochem. 1988, 18, 249.
- Nikogosyan, D. N.; Khoroshilova, E. V. Dokl. Akad. SSSR 1988, 300, 1172; Chem. Abstr. 1989, 110, 24272f. (69)
- Nikogosyan, D. N.; Repevev, Y. A.; Khoroshilova, E. V.; Kryukov, I. V.; Khoroshilov, E. V.; Sharkov, A. V. Chem. Phys. 1990, 147, (70)437.
- (71) Hammond, G. S.; Cole, R. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1965, 87, 3256.
- Drucker, C. S.; Toscano, V. G.; Weiss, R. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. (72)
- 1973, 95, 6482. (73)Ouannès, C.; Beugelmans, R.; Roussi, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973,
- 95. 8472. (74)
- Balavoine, G.; Jugè, S.; Kagan, H. B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1973, 4159. Inoue, Y.; Kunitomi, Y.; Takamuku, S.; Sakurai, H. J. Chem. Soc., (75)Chem. Commun. 1978, 1024.
- (76) Horner, L.; Klaus, J. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1979, 1232.
- Hoshi, N.; Furukawa, Y.; Hagiwara, H.; Uda, H.; Sato, K. Chem. (77) Lett. 1980, 47.
- (78) Inoue, Y.; Takamuku, S.; Kunitomi, Y.; Sakurai, H. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1980, 1672
- (79)Goto, S.; Takamuku, S.; Sakurai, H.; Inoue, Y.; Hakushi, T. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1980, 1678.
- (80) Demuth, M.; Raghavan, P. R.; Carter, C.; Nakano, K.; Schaffner, K. Helv. Chim. Acta 1980, 63, 2434.
- (81) Rau, H.; Hörmann, M. J. Photochem. 1981, 16, 231.
 (82) Inoue, Y.; Yokoyama, T.; Yamasaki, N.; Tai, A. Nature (London) 1989, 341, 225.
- (83) Inoue, Y.; Yokoyama, T.; Yamasaki, N.; Tai, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 6480.
- Kim, J.-I.; Schuster, G. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 9635. (84)
- (85) Martin, R. H. Chimia 1975, 29, 137.

(96)

(97)

(98)

(99)

(100)

1986, 1044.

Lett. 1989, 30, 1091.

- Cochez, Y.; Jespers, J.; Libert, V.; Mislow, K.; Martin, R. H. Bull. (86) Soc. Chim. Belg. 1975, 84, 1033.
- Cochez, Y.; Martin, R. H.; Jespers, J. Isr. J. Chem. 1976/77, 15, 29. (87) Vanest, J.-M.; Martin, R. H. Recl. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas 1979, 98, (88)
- 113.
- (89) Green, B. S.; Rabinsohn, Y.; Rejtö, M. Carbohydr. Res. 1975, 45, 115.
- (90) Green, B. S.; Rabinsohn, Y.; Rejtö, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1975, 313.
- (91) Green, B. S.; Hagler, A. T.; Rabinsohn, Y.; Rejtö, M. Isr. J. Chem. 1976/77. 15. 124
- Vagg, R. S.; Williams, P. A. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1981, 52, 69. (92)
- Goodwin, T. J.; Williams, P. A.; Vagg, R. S. Inorg. Chim. Acta (93) 1982, 63, 133.
- Goodwin, T. J.; Williams, P. A.; Stephens, F. S.; Vagg, R. S. Inorg. (94) Chim. Acta 1984, 88, 165.
- Anderson, M. A.; Richards, J. P. G.; Stark, A. G.; Stephens, F. S.; Vagg, R. S.; Williams, P. A. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 4847. Vagg, R. S.; Williams, P. A. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1981, 51, 61. (95)

Vagg, R. S. J. Proc., Roy. Soc. New South Wales 1984, 117, 99.

Okada, K.; Samizo, F.; Oda, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.

Okada, K.; Sakai, H.; Oda, M.; Yoshimura, A.; Ohno, T. J. Am.

Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 5534. Okada, K.; Sakai, H.; Oda, M.; Yoshimura, A.; Ohno, T. Tetrahedron

(101) Lange, G. L.; Decicco, C. P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 2613.

- (102) Lange, G. L.; Decicco, C.; Lee, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 2833.
- (103) Lange, G. L.; Decicco, C.; Tan, S. L.; Chamberlain, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 4707.
- (104) Lange, G. L.; Lee, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 6163.
- (105) Demuth, M.; Palomer, A.; Sluma, H. D.; Dey, A. K.; Kruger, C.; Tsay, Y. H. Angew. Chem. 1986, 98, 1093; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1986, 25, 1117.
- (106) Sato, M.; Takayama, K.; Furuya, T.; Inukai, N.; Kaneko, C. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1987, 35, 3971.
- (107) Gotthardt, H.; Lenz, W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1979, 2879.
 (108) Gotthardt, H.; Lenz, W. Angew. Chem. 1979, 91, 926; Angew. Chem., Intl. Ed. Engl. 1979, 18, 868.
- (109) Jarosz, S.; Zamojski, A. Tetrahedron 1982, 38, 1453.
- (110) Jarosz, S.; Zamojski, A. Tetrahedron 1982, 38, 1447.
- (111) Jarosz, S.; Zamojski, A. Polish J. Chem. 1983, 57, 455.
- (112) Koch, H.; Runsink, J.; Scharf, H. D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 3217.
- (113) Nehrings, A.; Scharf, H. D.; Runsink, J. Angew. Chem. 1985, 97, (110) Augew. Chem., Intl. Ed. Engl. 1985, 24, 877.
 (114) Weuthen, M.; Scharf, H. D.; Runsink, J.; Vassen, R. Chem. Ber.
- 1**988,** *121*, 971.
- (115) Tolbert, L. M.; Ali, M. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 1742.
- (116) Koch, H.; Scharf, H. D.; Runsink, J.; Leismann, H. Chem. Ber. 1985, 118, 1485.
- (117) Brookhart, M.; Buck, R. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 559.
- (118) Hegedus, L. S.; Bates, R. W.; Soderberg, B. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 923. (119) Naito, T.; Tada, Y.; Ninomiya, I. Heterocycles 1984, 22, 237.
- (120) Henin, F., Mortezaei, R.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J.-P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 4945.
- (121) Mortezaei, R.; Henin, F.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J.-P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 6079. (122) Pete, J.-P.; Henin, F.; Mortezaei, R.; Muzart, J.; Piva, O. Pure
- Appl. Chem. 1986, 58, 1257.
- (123) Mortezaei, R.; Piva, O.; Henin, F.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J.-P. Tetra-hedron Lett. 1986, 27, 2997.
- (124) Piva, O.; Henin, F.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J.-P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 3001
- (125) Piva, O.; Henin, F.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J.-P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 4825.
- (126) Henin, F.; Mortezaei, R.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J.-P.; Piva, O. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 45, 6171.
- (127) Piva, O.; Mortezaei, R.; Henin, F.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J.-P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 9263.
- (128) Piva, O.; Pete, J.-P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 5157.
- (129) Awandi, D.; Henin, F.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J.-P. Unpublished material.
- (130) Seebach, D.; Daum, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93, 2795.
 (131) Brittain, H. G.; Richardson, F. S. J. Phys. Chem. 1976, 80, 2590.
- (132) Seebach, D.; Oei, H.-A.; Daum, H. Chem. Ber. 1977, 110, 2316. (133) Seebach, D.; Oei, H. A. Angew. Chem. 1975, 87, 629; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1975, 14, 634.
- (134) Horner, L.; Klaus, J. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1979, 1232.
- (135) Boyd, D. R.; Campbell, R. M.; Coulter, P. B.; Grimshaw, J.; Neill, D. C.; Jennings, W. B. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1985, 849.
- (136) Majima, T. Yuuki Gousei Kagaku Kyoukaishi (J. Synth. Org. Chem., Jpn.) 1990, 48, 536.
- (137) Schreiber, S. L. Science (Washington, D.C.) 1985, 227, 857.
- (138) Nakazaki, M.; Yamamoto, K.; Fujiwara, K. Chem. Lett. 1978, 863.
 (139) Eskenazi, C.; Nicoud, J. F.; Kagan, H. B. J. Org. Chem. 1979, 44,
- 995
- (140) Hilbert, M.; Solladie, G. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 5393.
- (141) Ganapathy, S.; Weiss, R. G. Organic Phototransformations in Nonhomogeneous Media; Fox, M. A., Ed.; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1985; Chapter 10.
- (142) Nakazaki, M.; Yamamoto, K.; Fujiwara, K.; Maeda, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1979, 1086.
- (143) Finzi, L.; Maccagnani, G.; Masiero, S.; Samori, B.; Zani, P. Liq. Cryst. 1989, 6, 199.
- Kunieda, T. Yuuki Gousei Kagaku Kyoukaishi (J. Synth. Org. (144)Chem., Ĵpn.) 1990, 48, 509.
- Weiss, R. G. Photochemistry in Organized and Constrained Media; (145)Ramamurthy, V., Ed.; VCH Publishers: New York, 1991; Chapter
- (146) Tazuke, S.; Miyamoto, Y.; Ikeda, T.; Tachibana, K. Chem. Lett. 1986, 953.
- (147) Chapnick, L. B.; Chasin, L. A.; Raphael, A. L.; Barton, J. K. Mutat. Res. 1988, 201, 17
- (148) Ohkubo, K.; Ishida, H.; Kuwata, M.; Hamada, D. Kokagaku Tor-onkai Koen Yoshishu (Abstr. Symp. Photochem., Jpn.) 1989, 93.
- (149) Schmidt, G. M. J. Pure Appl. Chem. 1971, 27, 647. (150) Elgavi, A.; Green, B. S.; Schmidt, G. M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973,
- 95, 2058. (151) Addadi, L.; Cohen, M. D.; Lahav, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Com-
- (101) Addadi, M. D., Janar, M. S. Chen, Soc., Chen. Conv.
 (152) Hasegawa, M.; Chung, C.-M.; Muro, N.; Maekawa, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 5676.
 (153) Cohen, M. D. Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 1979, 50, 1.

(154) Addadi, L.; Van Mil, J.; Weissbuch, I.; Vaida, M.; Leiserowitz, L.; Lahav, M. Polym. Prepr. (Am. Chem. Soc., Div. Polym. Chem.) 1986, 27, 52.

Inoue

- Vaida, M.; Shimon, L. J. W.; Van Mil, J.; Ernst-Cabrera, K.; Ad-(155)dadi, L.; Leiserowitz, L.; Lahav, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 1029.
- (156) Evans, S. V.; Garcia-Garibay, M.; Omkaram, N.; Scheffer, J. R.; Garcia-Garibay, M.; Scheffer, J. R.; Trotter, J.; Wireko, F.
- (157)Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 4789.
- Garcia-Garibay, M.; Scheffer, J. R.; Trotter, J.; Wireko, F. J. Am. (158)Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 4985.
- (159) Scheffer, J. R.; Trotter, J.; Garcia-Garibay, M.; Wireko, F. Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 1988, 156, 63. (160) Chen, J.; Pokkuluri, P. R.; Scheffer, J. R.; Trotter, J. Tetrahedron
- Lett. 1990, 31, 6803
- (161) Garcia-Garibay, M.; Scheffer, J. R.; Trotter, J.; Wireko, F. C. Acta Crystallogr., Sect. B: Struct. Sci. 1990, 46, 431.
- (162) Addadi, L.; Lahav, M. Pure Appl. Chem. 1979, 51, 1269.
 (163) Evans, S. V.; Trotter, J. Acta Crystallogr., Sect. B: Struct. Sci.
- 1989, 45, 500.
- (164) Toda, F.; Yagi, M.; Soda, S. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1987, 1413.
- (165) Sekine, A.; Hori, K.; Ohashi, Y.; Yagi, M.; Toda, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 697
- (166) Addadi, L.; Lahav, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 2838.
 (167) Addadi, L.; Lahav, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 2152.
- Chen, J.; Garcia-Garibay, M.; Scheffer, J. R. Tetrahedron Lett. (168) 1989. 30. 6125.
- (169) Gudmundsdottir, A. D.; Scheffer, J. R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 6807
- (170) Gudmundsdottir, A. D.; Scheffer, J. R. J. Photochem. Photobiol., A: Chem. 1991, 57, 21. (171) Lahav, M.; Laub, F.; Gati, E.; Leiserowitz, L.; Ludmer, Z. J. Am.
- Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 1620.
- (172) Green, B. S.; Lahav, M.; Schmidt, G. M. J. Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 1975, 29, 187.
- (173) Green, B. S.; Lahav, M.; Rabinovich, D. Acc. Chem. Res. 1979, 12, 191
- (174) Addadi, L.; Ariel, S.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L.; Popovitz-Biro, R.; Tang, C. P. Chem. Phys. Solids Surf. 1980, 8, 202
- (175) Addadi, L.; Cohen, M.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L. J. Chim. Phys. 1986, 83, 831.
- (176) Addadi, L.; Berkovitch-Yellin, Z.; Weissbuch, I.; Vaida, M.; Weis-inger, Y.; Zbaida, D.; Leiserowitz, L.; Lahav, M. Stereochem. Org. Bioorg. Transform., Proc. Workshop Conf. Hoechst 1987, 127.
- (177)Vaida, M.; Popovitz-Biro, R.; Leiserowitz, L.; Lahav, M. Photochemistry in Organized and Constrained Media; Ramamurthy, V., Ed.; VCH Publishers: New York, 1991; Chapter 6
- (178) Farina, M.; Audisio, G.; Natta, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1967, 89, 5071.
- 179) Audisio, G.; Silvani, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1976, 481.
- (180) Miyata, M.; Takemoto, K. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Lett. Ed. 1975, 13, 221
- (181) Farina, M. Inclusion Compounds; Atwood, J. L., Davies, J. E. D., MacNicol, D. D., Eds.; Academic: London, 1984; Vol. 3, Chapter
- (182) Takeshita, H.; Kumamoto, M.; Kouno, I. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1980, 53, 1006.
- Tamaki, T.; Kokubu, T.; Ichimura, K. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 1485. (183)
- (184) Aoyama, H.; Miyazaki, K.; Sakamoto, M.; Omote, Y. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 1513.
- (185) Rao, V. P.; Turro, N. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 4641.
- (186) Aoyama, H.; Miyazaki, K.; Sakamoto, M.; Omote, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1983, 333. Tang, C. P.; Chang, H. C.; Popovitz-Biro, R.; Frolow, F.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L.; McMullan, R. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, (187)
- 4058.
- (188) Popovitz-Biro, R.; Tang, C. P.; Chang, H. C.; Lahav, M.; Leiser-owitz J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 4043.
- (189) Chang, H. C.; Popovitz-Biro, R.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 3883.
- (190) Weisinger-Lewin, Y.; Vaida, M.; Popovitz-Biro, R.; Chang, H. C.; Mannig, F.; Frolow, F.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 1449.
 (191) Gerdil, R.; Barchietto, G.; Jefford, C. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984,
- (192) Toda, F.; Tanaka, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 1429.
 (193) Toda, F.; Tanaka, K.; Yagi, M. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 1495.
 (194) Toda, F.; Tanaka, K. Chem. Lett. 1987, 2283.

- (195) Toda, F.; Tanaka, K.; Oda, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 653.
 (196) Toda, F.; Tanaka, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 4299.

- (197) Toda, F. Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst., Pt. B 1988, 161, 355.
 (198) Kaftory, M.; Yagi, M.; Tanaka, K.; Toda, F. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 4391
- (199) Toda, F. Eur. Pat. Appl., 12 pp. EP 285175 A1 5 Oct 1988, EP 88-105303 31 Mar 1988.
- (200) Toda, F. Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 1990, 124, 407.
 (201) Fukiwara, T.; Nanba, N.; Hamada, K.; Toda, F.; Tanaka, K. J. Org.
- Chem. 1990, 55, 4532. (202) Toda, F. Top. Cur. Chem. 1988, 149, 211.

- (203) Toda, F. J. Inclusion Phenom. Mol. Recog. Chem. 1989, 7, 247.
- (204) Toda, F. Yuuki Gousei Kagaku Kyoukaishi (J. Synth. Org. Chem., Ipn.) 1**990, 48, 494.**
- (205) Hikita, T.; Tamaru, K.; Yamagishi, A.; Iwamoto, T. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 2221.

- (206) Yamagishi, A. Chem. Aust. 1987, 54, 278.
 (207) Hokkyo, N. Origins Life 1984, 14, 447.
 (208) Mason, S. F. Nature (London) 1984, 311, 19.
- (209) Nicoud, J. F.; Eskenazi, C.; Kagan, H. B. J. Org. Chem. 1977, 42, 4270.
- (210) Emeis, C. A.; Oosterhoff, L. J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1967, 1, 129.
- (211) Emeis, C. A.; Oosterhoff, L. J.; de Vries, G. Proc. R. Soc. London, Ser. A 1967, 297, 54.
- (212) Adachi, K.; Naemura, K.; Nakazaki, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1968, 5467.
- (213) Blume, R.; Rau, H.; Schuster, O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 6583. (214) Blume, R.; Rau, H.; Schneider, M.; Schuster, O. Ber. Bunsen-Ges. Phys. Chem. 1977, 81, 33.
- (215) Porter, G. B.; Sparks, R. H. J. Photochem. 1980, 13, 123.
- (216) Kagan, H. B.; Balavoine, G.; Moradpour, A. J. Mol. Evol. 1974, 4,
- (217) Hörmann, M.; Ufermann, D.; Schneider, M. P.; Rau, H. J. Pho-
- tochem. 1981, 15, 259. (218)
- Cavazza, M.; Zandomeneghi, M.; Festa, C.; Lupi, E.; Sammuri, M.; Pietra, F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 23, 1387.
- (219) Zandomeneghi, M.; Cavazza, M.; Festa, C.; Pietra, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 1839.
- (220) Cavazza, M.; Morganti, G.; Zandomeneghi, M. J. Chem. Soc., Per-kin Trans. 2 1984, 891. (221) Zandomeneghi, M.; Cavazza, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 7261.
- (222) Cavazza, M.; Festa, C.; Veracini, C. A.; Zandomeneghi, M. Chi-
- rality 1991, 3, 257. (223) Turro, N. J. Modern Molecular Photochemistry; Benjamin-Cumnings: Menlo Park, 1978; p 72. (224) Stevenson, K. L.; Verdieck, J. F. Mol. Photochem. 1969, 1, 271.
- (225) Stevenson, K. L.; Verkieck, J. F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 2974.
 (226) Nordén, B. Acta Chem. Scand. 1970, 24, 349.

- (227) Nordén, B. Acta Chem. Schra. 1910, 24, 345.
 (227) Nordén, B. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 1977, 13, 355.
 (228) Stevenson, K. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 6652.
 (229) Nordén, B. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 1975, 11, 387.
 (230) Hayashi, K.; Irie, M. Jpn. Kokai Tokkyo Koho, JP 7818549, 2 Feb
- 1978; Chem. Abstr. 1978, 89, 6151j. (231) Salem, L. Acc. Chem. Res. 1971, 4, 322.
- (232) Tsoucaris, G.; Balavoine, G.; Moradpour, A.; Nicoud, J. F.; Kagan, H. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris 1971, 272, 1271.
- (233) Moradpour, A.; Kagan, H.; Baes, M.; Morren, G.; Martin, R. H. Tetrahedron 1975, 31, 2139.
- (234) Zandomeneghi, M.; Cavazza, M.; Gozzini, A.; Alzetta, G.; Lupi, E.; Samurri, M.; Pietra, F. Lett. Nuovo Cimento Soc. Ital. Fis. 1981, 30, 189.
- (235) Herzog, H.; Koch, H.; Scharf, H. D.; Runsink, J. Tetrahedron 1986, 42.3547
- (236) Herzog, H.; Koch, H.; Scharf, H. D.; Runsink, J. Chem. Ber. 1987, 120. 1737
- (237) Hoffmann, N.; Scharf, H. D.; Runsink, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, *30*, 2637
- (238) Bruneel, K.; De Keukeleire, D.; Vandewalle, M. J. Chem. Soc.,
- (239) Brites, R., De Redacher, D., Vandeward, M. S. Ohem. Bec., *Perkin Trans. 1* 1984, 1697.
 (239) Runsink, J.; Koch, H.; Nehrings, A.; Scharf, H. D.; Nowack, E.; Hahn, T. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1988, 49.
 (240) Pelzer, R.; Juetten, P.; Scharf, H. D. Chem. Ber. 1989, 122, 487.
- (241) Pelzer, R.; Scharf, H. D.; Buschmann, H.; Runsink, J. Chem. Ber.
- 1989, 122, 1187
- (242) Buschmann, H.; Scharf, H. D.; Hoffmann, N.; Plath, M. W.; Run-sink, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 5367.
- (243) Zagar, C.; Scharf, H. D. Chem. Ber. 1991, 124, 967.
 (244) Vassen, R.; Runsink, J.; Scharf, H. D. Chem. Ber. 1986, 119, 3492.
- (245) Okada, K.; Samizo, F.; Oda, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 3819.
- (246) Mortezaei, R.; Awandi, D.; Henin, F.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J.-P. J. Am.
- (246) Moreczas, R., Waldt, D., Henni, F., Muzar, S., 1 etc., 5.4 i. S. A.M. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 4824.
 (247) Ong, K.-S.; Whistler, R. L. J. Org. Chem. 1972, 37, 572.
 (248) Turro, N. J.; Ramamurthy, V.; Cherry, W.; Farneth, W. Chem. Rev. 1978, 78, 125.

- (249) Gotthardt, H. Chem. Ber. 1972, 105, 2008.
 (250) Jurczak, J.; Zamojski, A. Tetrahedron 1972, 28, 1505.
 (251) Vagg, R. S.; Williams, P. A. Inorg. Chem. 1983, 22, 355.
 (252) Stephens, F. S.; Vagg, R. S.; Williams, P. A. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1983, 72, 253. (253) Goodwin, T. J.; Williams, P. A.; Vagg, R. S. Inorg. Chim. Acta
- 1984.83.1
- (254) Seebach, D.; Dörr, H.; Bastani, B.; Ehrig, V. Angew. Chem. 1969, 1, 1002; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1969, 8, 982.
- (255) Naito, T.; Tada, Y.; Ninomiya, I. Heterocycles 1981, 16, 1141 (256) Ninomiya, I.; Naito, T. Yuuki Gousei Kagaku Kyoukaishi (J. Synth.
- Org. Chem., Jpn.) 1984, 42, 225. (257) Naito, T. Rep. Res. Found. Pharm. Sci. 1985, 88
- (258) Pirkle, W. H.; Beare, S. D.; Muntz, R. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969,
- 91.4575
- (259) Pirkle, W. H.; Muntz, R. L.; Paul, I. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93. 2817.

- (260) Pirkle, W. H.; Beare, S. D.; Muntz, R. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1974, 2295
- (261) Henin, F.; Mortezaei, R.; Pete, J. P. Synthesis 1983, 1019.
- (262) Henin, F.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J. P.; M'boungou-M'passi, A.; Rau, H. Angew. Chem. 1991, 103, 460; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1991, 30, 416.
- (263) Henin, F.; Muzart, J.; Pete, J. P.; Rau, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, *31*, 1015
- (264) Eaton, P. E. Acc. Chem. Res. 1968, 1, 50.
- (265) Noyori, R.; Inoue, H.; Kato, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 6699. (266) Noyori, R.; Inoue, H.; Kato, M. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1976, 49,
- 3673.
- (267)Hajos, Z. G.; Parrish, D. R. J. Org. Chem. 1974, 39, 1615.
- (268) Wynberg, H.; Helder, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1975, 4057. (269) Cram, D. J.; Sogah, G. D. Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1981,
- 625.
- (270) Hiemstra, H.; Wynberg, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 417.
 (271) Wynberg, H.; Staring, E. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 166.
 (272) Porter, G. B.; Sparks, R. H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1979,
- 1094. (273) Meyerstein, D.; Rabani, J.; Matheson, M. S.; Meisel, D. J. Phys.
- Chem. 1978, 82, 1879. (274) Kaizu, Y.; Mori, T.; Kobayashi, H. J. Phys. Chem. 1985, 89, 332.
- (275) Rau, H.; Ratz, R. Angew. Chem. 1983, 95, 552; Angew. Chem., Intl. Ed. Engl. 1983, 22, 550.
- (276) Ohkubo, K.; Hamada, T.; Inaoka, T.; Ishida, H. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 2021
- (277) Ohkubo, K.; Ishida, H.; Hamada, T.; Inaoka, T. Chem. Lett. 1989, 1545.
- (278) Becker, E.; Weiland, R.; Rau, H. J. Photochem. Photobiol., A: Chem. 1988, 41, 311.
- (279) Mislow, K.; Axelrod, M.; Rayner, D. R.; Gotthardt, H.; Coyne, L. M.; Hammond, G. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1965, 87, 4958.
- (280) Cooke, R. S.; Hammond, G. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 2958.
- (281) Cooke, R. S.; Hammond, G. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 2739.
- (282) Hammond, G. S.; Saltiel, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1963, 85, 2516.
- (283) Hammond, G. S.; Wyatt, P.; DeBoer, C. D.; Turro, N. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1964, 86, 2532.
- (284) Hammond, G. S.; Saltiel, J.; Lamola, A. A.; Turro, N. J.; Bradshaw, J. S.; Corwan, D. O.; Counsell, R. C.; Vogt, V.; Dalton, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1964, 86, 3197.
- (285) Our independent runs under comparable conditions employing the same sensitizer did not reproduce such high op but afforded 3-4% op for the trans-184.
- (286) Aratani, T.; Nakanisi, Y.; Nozaki, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1969, 1809.
 (287) Aratani, T.; Nakanisi, Y.; Nozaki, H. Tetrahedron 1970, 26, 1675.
- (288) Murov, S. L.; Cole, R. S.; Hammond, G. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90. 2957.
- (289) Kagan, H. B.; Balavoine, G.; Jugè, S. Unpublished result shown in footnote 9 of ref 73.
- (290) Horner, L.; Klaus, J. Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1981, 792.
- (291) Vondenhof, M.; Mattay, J. Chem. Ber. 1990, 123, 2457.
 (292) Inoue, Y.; Shimoyama, H.; Yamasaki, N.; Tai, A. Chem. Lett. 1991, 593.
- (293) Inoue, Y.; Yamasaki, N.; Yokoyama, T.; Tai, A. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 1332.
- (294) Shimoyama, H.; Yamasaki, N.; Inoue, Y.; Tai, A. Abstracts of 61th Annual Meeting of the Chemical Society of Japan, 4C415, March 29-April 1, 1991, Yokohama, Japan; To be published.
- (295) Inoue, Y.; Okano, T.; Yamasaki, N.; Tai, A. J. Photochem. Pho-tobiol., A: Chem. 1992, 66, 61.
- (296) Mattes, S. L.; Farid, S. Organic Photochemistry; Padwa, A., Ed.; Marcel Dekker: New York, 1983; Vol. 6, Chapter 4.
- (297) Vondenhof, M.; Mattay, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 985.

(303) Förster, Th.; Kaspar, K. Z. Phys. Chem. 1954, 1, 275.

(307) Richardson, F. S.; Riehl, J. P. Chem. Rev. 1977, 77, 773 (308) Avnir, D.; Wellner, E.; Ottolenghi, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111,

Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 6372.

2001

337.

mun. 1977, 47

Commun. 1980, 294.

2 1978. 315

- (298) Calhoun, G. C.; Schuster, G. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 6870.
- (299) Calhoun, G. C.; Schuster, G. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 8021.
- (300) Akbulut, N.; Hartsough, D.; Kim, J.-I.; Schuster, G. B. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 2549.
- (301) Irie, M.; Yorozu, T.; Hayashi, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 2236. (302) Yorozu, T.; Hayashi, K.; Irie, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 5480.

(304) Gilbert, A.; Baggott, J. Essentials of Molecular Photochemistry; Blackwell Scientific Publications: Oxford, 1991; p 145.

(309) Rau, H.; Totter, F. J. Photochem. Photobiol., A: Chem. 1992, 63,

(311) Faljoni, A.; Zinner, K.; Weiss, R. G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1974, 1127.

(312) Laarhoven, W. H.; Cuppen, Th. J. M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Com-

(313) Laarhoven, W. H.; Cuppen, Th. J. M. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans.

(314) Nakazaki, M.; Yamamoto, K.; Maeda, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem.

(310) Tundo, P.; Fendler, J. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 1760.

Tran, C. D.; Fendler, J. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 2923. (306) Brittain, H.; Ambrozich, D. L.; Saburi, M.; Fendler, J. H. J. Am.

- (315) Nakazaki, M.; Yamamoto, K.; Maeda, M. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 3229.
- (316) Marshall, J. A.; Lewellyn, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 3508.
 (317) Cope, A. C.; Ganellin, C. R.; Johnson, H. W., Jr.; Van Auken, T. V.; Winkler, J. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1963, 85, 3276.
 (318) Demuth, M.; Schaffner, K. Angew. Chem. 1982, 94, 809; Angew.
- Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1982, 21, 820. (319) Harada, N.; Nakanishi, K. Circular Dichroic Spectroscopy; Tokyo
- Kagaku Dojin: Tokyo, 1982; Chapters 1 and 8 (English version from University Science Books, 1982).
- (320) Onuki, H. Nucl. Instrum. Method Phys. Res., A 1986, 246, 94.
- (321) Onuki, H.; Saito, N.; Saito, T. Appl. Phys. Lett. 1988, 52, 173.
 (322) Onuki, H.; Saito, N.; Saito, T.; Habu, M. Rev. Sci. Instrum. 1989,
- 60, 1838. (323) Inoue, Y.; Onuki, H. To be published. (324) Yamasaki, N.; Inoue, Y.; Yokoyama, T.; Tai, A.; Ishida, A.; Takamuku, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 1933. (325) Sperling, J.; Elad, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93, 967.
- (326) Schwarzberg, M.; Sperling, J.; Elad, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 6418.
- (327) Mei, H. Y.; Barton, J. K. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1988, 85, 1339.•